
Interview with Prof. James Fenner, 16 October 1985. 

Allen: We're talking with Jim Fenner and this is Wednesday, the 
16th of October of 1985. Jim, when did you first come to the 
University of Bridgeport? 

Jim: Spring semester, 1949. 

Allen: And your position then was? 

Jim: Instructor in Economics. 

Allen: And you retired when? 

Jim: Spring, end of the Spring semester of 1982, I think, or was 
it '83, I've forgotten. 

Allen: Why did you come to the University in the first place? 

Jim: I suppose the main reason was because they offered me a 
job. I was on several lists, including Columbia's personnel list 
for potential teachers, and they called me in. I had taught one 
semester at Monmouth College in New Jersey and that was a fill-in 
job, however, somebody had gone on sabbatical and I was there for 
one semester. And then I was called in, in the middle of the 
year because they had a problem with somebody in the Economics 
Department, and called me in. They had contacted me earlier to 
know if I was interested, and then called me and said, you have a 
position andII was not doing anything important at the moment so-
I took it. 

Allen: Do you remember who you replaced? 

Jim: I think the guy's name was White but I never knew. 

Allen: Or ware? 

Jim: ware? 

Allen: You say, White? 

Jim: Yes, I think that was his name. 

Allen: But you don't remember Norman Ware? 

Jim: No, I remember the name but I never-. 

Allen: Was he here when you were here? 

Jim: No. 
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Allen: That may have been the person. 

Jim: Maybe it was Ware, not White, it's a long time ago. 

Allen: There are several interesting stories concerning-. 

Jim: I know, there was some kind of a scandal situation. 

Allen: That was the guy. Why did you stay so long? 

Jim: Cause I liked it here. 

Allen: Why? 

Jim: You know, a pleasant school, I liked the people, I liked 
the location because my family, cause I'm single, my family was 
in the New York area, so it meant that I had access to them. 
There were golf courses close by, and I just never wanted to 
move. Even though I had a couple of opportunities over the 
years, I never had any particular desire to. 

Allen: What was your most satisfying aspect about you years at 
UB? 

Jim: Well, the teaching, I guess. 

Allen: Will you expand upon that? 

Jim: well, I was able mostly to teach things I enjoyed teaching, 
and I had fun doing it. My students were not always of the 
highest caliber, were generally nice enough kids and I liked 
them. Sometimes I got awfully angry at them for performance, but 
I liked them in general, and I would say by all odds that was the 
thing that kept me here, was the fact that I enjoyed the 
classroom. 

Allen: You are somewhat famous in testing for the double off? 

Jim: Well, I had huge classes sometimes running as high as 200 
plus. The only way I could test was to do it on a short answer 
basis, and among the various types of short answer questions, 
using true or false or multiple choice, and I used to use a cer-
tain number of true and false questions on my exams. But because 
true and false questions are only two possible answers, one right 
and one wrong, it became necessary to avoid people just blind 
guessing and getting benefits from that. So I used a system, 
which is not unusual actually, it is used in many areas, includ-
ing for a long time on the Princeton exams, where they subtract 
the wrong answers from the right answers, which is another way of 
saying double off. And of course, the students hated that. Ac-
tually it made not the slightest difference in their results be-
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cause when I gave other types of exams, the results came out al-
most to the percentage point, the same. But the theory of it 
bugged them, and for years I had students getting upset because I 
took double off. I tried it different ways. Sometimes I used 
this system where they could answer it, that they may had to also 
specify why it was like true or false, and then I didn't take 
double off because that put an extra burden on them, but they 
decided they didn't like that either, so I got a reputation, I 
got a nickname. 

Allen: What was the nickname? 

Jim: Double Off. I even have at home, a coffee mug that was made 
for me by one of my student secretaries that has several things 
about me on it, one of them in quotes: "Double Off Fenner" and it 
amused me. I never took the student's complaints seriously be-
cause as I say, it never made any difference, because on final 
exams for example where I didn't do that, most of the students 
went down in their grades, rather than up. But it was just part 
of the story of me as a teacher here, and just one of the things 
that I became somewhat famous for. It never mattered seriously 
in terms of grading. I was a harder grader in general or had a 
reputation of being. I never thought I was, but I guess compared 
to a lot of teachers, I demanded a certain level of achievement 
and I was considered to be a tough, good grade. Nobody ever took 
my course as a, what is that word they use? 

Allen: Gut course. It seems to me I had a similar reputation. 

Jim: Yes, you did. Well in the early days, I think most of us 
took very seriously, accomplishment levels, and we expected stu-
dents to reach a certain level of achievement. 

Allen: Are you intimating that's changed? 

Jim: Yes, I think there's no question of this. I have to admit 
that from all I hear and read, it's changing every place. That 
places like Yale are giving out much higher average grades than 
they used to, and the presumption is that the students aren't 
that much smarter than they used to be, so therefore, grading has 
eased up every place, as far as I can judge, and there is ab-
solutely no question in my mind that it has eased up here. 

Allen: Before we go on to something else, there is something 
else you were quite famous for too, and that is precipitating a 
large number of bomb threats? 

Jim: Oh yes. One particular semester that happened, this goes 
back a lot of years. some student had found out that when people 
telephoned in bomb threats, they would clear a building, so some 
student in the class, not wanting to take an exam, cause my exams 
were always known, they were scheduled, they didn't get pop 
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quizzes, or it wasn't pop quizzes they were worried about, so 
some student decided that he figured the best way to avoid a bad 
grade on a exam which he obviously wasn't prepared for, was to 
get somebody to call in a bomb threat just about the time the 
exam started, and they did and the bells rang, and the sirens 
went off and I had to clear the room. Well I figured out 
something, that this was not going to be an effective way for me, 
because it meant that I had to go and rewrite the whole exam, and 
get a whole different exam. So the next time I scheduled an exam 
with the assumption that this might happen again, I warned the 
students at the beginning of the exam. I said, I suggest that 
you work steadily and promptly, because if for any reason we have 
to stop this exam in the middle, I intend to grade you on what 
you've already finished. I will simply calculate how many points 
that would be, and give you the percentage of that many points 
that you earn. I am sure the student in the class, whoever it 
was, and it may not even have been the same student, I have no 
way of knowing, who had notified somebody to call for them, prob-
ably at that point decided he had made a mistake because here he 
was going to be faced with the necessity of doing well even maybe 
only a half of an exam which, as it turned out, it actually was, 
because about half way through, the sirens went off again, and I 
said to the students, "you have 30 seconds to finish, turn your 
papers over, get up quietly and leave". And then after they 
left, I walked around and picked up all the papers. I was sup-
posed to be out of the building too, but I knew perfectly well, 
there really was not a bomb threat, so I just took up the papers 
and I graded them on that. It never happened again. I never got 
a bomb threat, but it had happened two exams consecutively, so 
the word got around the school. But as I say, it was an easy 
solution. And my solution worked fine cause I never got a bomb 
threat during that time 

Allen: As a matter of fact that whole thing precipitated a 
change in our bomb threat policy. 

Jim: Yes, as a matter of fact it did, because from then on they 
said that they would ignore most of those threats and make a 
quick check, but even at that I am sure that I would not have had 
any more problems because the student didn't stand to gain any-
thing as long as he was going to be forced. In fact, he probably 
did worse because he would have had less time to think about it 
cause I always gave plenty of time for my students to take exams. 
In other words, it was always easy to finish the exam in less 
than the time I allowed, and still have time to go back over and 
reconsider. Which of course they didn't have when they had to 
work only half a period. So it was just one of the many 
incidents, it's part of the things that I remember with some 
amusement and fondness. 

Allen: Now you were also well known as a foreign student advisor 
in the College of Business. 
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Jim: Now that was much later when we started to get in fairly 
large numbers of foreign students. Mostly because someone had to 
do it. The Business College got a huge percentage of the foreign 
students. The biggest majority of them were coming into business 
college, and the Dean requested that I help work with these 
students. Well, my working with the students, I'm not sure how 
much ultimate good it did in terms of solving the problems that 
foreign students had, but it did please the foreign students. Be-
cause the word went around very quickly. If you have any kind of 
problems, no originally I was primarily supposed to advice 
academically, but foreign students had so many other problems, 
and the minute they knew of a faculty member who was interested 
in them as foreign students, they flocked to me. I not only ad-
vised the students in the Business College, but ended up 
advising, not in academics because that wouldn't have been 
proper, but on other things. I was advising students, foreign 
students from all the other colleges, cause they'd bring their 
friends. A foreign student from business would bring his friend 
from engineering over and say, "Mr. Fenner, this is my friend, he 
has a problem, could you help him?" It made me a pidgin English 
linguist, because where I didn't talk Iranian, Iraqi, Egyptian, 
Thai, or any of the other languages that my students talked, I 
got to the point where I recognized words that they would throw 
in when they couldn't think of English words, and I got so they 
sounded to me perfectly ordinary speaking. Which shocked 
everyone else because half of the faculty couldn't make head nor 
tails out of what they were saying, and I was able to converse 
with them with very little difficulty, simply because I was so 
used to the way they spoke, and to the broken English that they 
used, that the other faculty were using me as a translator. The 
student would come to them and ask them something and they didn't 
know what they were asking, so they would send him to me to find 
out what he was asking, and then I'd report back to the faculty 
member what it was the student wanted to know, or what the stu-
dent needed. And it was very interesting because I learned an 
awful lot about the areas these students came from, even though 
some of them I had actually visited myself. I got an entirely 
different slant on it from working with these students, and it 
was educational for me, enormously educational. 

It was a lot of work because the foreign students had all kinds 
of difficulties, not only did they have difficulties 
academically, and we did something about that which I'll tell you 
about too, if you are interested. They also had problems with 
housing, getting used to American culture. Now we did set up 
after a while a program which was designed to take care of many 
of their non-academic issues, but for one reason or another, and 
I don't know if it was individuals that were responsible or 
whether it was the set up itself that wasn't a practical one, but 
it didn't really do nearly enough of what was needed. The stu-
dents were still at a loss. Also they felt very much that they 
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needed somebody who was interested in them, and they didn't seem 
to get that from the people who were actually assigned to foreign 
student work. They felt that those people knew answers, but 
didn't care about them as individuals. Now I suppose partly that 
it had to do with the fact that I worked with them academically 
too. I did their advising, I picked their programs for them, and 
of course in my usual somewhat authoritarian way, I told them 
off. Which, as with students throughout my career, if anything, 
made them more willing to work with me, and more anxious to work 
under my direction, because they felt that anybody who was will-
ing to scold them and to tell them "no", and to tell them they 
were wrong about things, at least was interested enough to think 
about what was going on. They didn't like "yes" people. They 
didn't like people who always said, "fine, we'll take care of it, 
everything is going to be o.k". 

Allen: And then forget it. That fits in with the cultural mores 
of most of these students too, coming from 

Jim Yes, oh, even American students feel that way too. American 
students, even though they would suffer, some of them par-
ticularly weaker students, academically, still trusted me to, on 
guidance, because I was never willing to try and make them feel 
good, simply to get them out of my hair, and students appreciate 
that. In fact students never liked easy teachers either. Even 
the fact that I had a tough reputation, if anything, helped my 
relationships with the students. 

Allen: Same thing with me. 

Jim: Students didn't like, really, though they sometimes took 
the courses simply because they needed grades, but they didn't 
really appreciate, and they sneered at the teachers who let them 
get away with it. Teachers who didn't, they respected and really 
preferred. 

Allen: This is pointed out by many surveys of alumni. And, we 
as teachers, have a responsibility to the students which we some-
times don't realize, and those of us who insisted upon a certain 
standard of performance, often affected many lives that we didn't 
know about. until something comes up in a survey. students that 
you may not even have remembered, but who in turn feel that you 
affected them. I think this is one of the -. 

Jim: Occasionally over the years I get letters from students who 
have been out for 15, 20 years, sometimes if I wrote a letter 
that appeared in the New York Times column, and one of my stu-
dents would read it, and I'd get letters from people I didn't 
even remember, and when I got an award once from the school, I 
got letters from students who had been out years before. It 
amazed me that these students, I always remembered names though 
I wouldn't have in many cases been able to relate the student's 
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appearance to the name, because after working with the student's 
names all the time, I got to know the names better than I knew 
the students by face. I forget their faces after years. 

Allen: I knew names and faces but putting the two together-

Jim: Well, that's what I mean, I knew he was a former student 
and I knew John Jones was a name that I remembered, but I didn't 
know whether this student was John Jones or not. 

Allen: I usually related to a place in a room. 

Jim: Oh, I often did that too. Cause I always asked my students, 
I said, I don't care where you sit, but it would be very helpful 
if you would sit in the same area all the time, because I got to 
associate John Jones with that spot, and when I'm looking for 
John Jones, and a hand goes up there, I remember that that is 
John Jones' place. 

Allen: And it enabled you to call them by name. 

Jim: Yes, which I always tried to do. And it was very difficult 
because we had such big classes. You had them in the basic 
history, and I had them in basic Economics. We had such huge 
classes, and I've never been fast on learning names. Some 
faculty are very good at that. I know Dick Ehmer is always 
fantastic. By the second day, he knows every student in the 
room, but I was never particularly good at that, so I struggled 
all the time because I wanted to call them by name. I always 
felt that a student was entitled to that. It meant that you knew 
who they were, and students hated it to be just a, it made them 
feel anything that made a student think you cared, was good in 
terms of learning, because they responded better. If they 
thought you cared about them, if they thought you wanted to know 
their names, and tried to learn their names, they appreciated it 
and they worked harder for me. 

Allen: Now you said something was done about solving the 
problems of the international students. 

Jim: As far as the Business College went, we decided par-
ticularly a lot of the students went on to our graduate program, 
their English, even though they had taken some of these programs 
designed to English as a second language, kind of thing, they had 
taken these programs, they simply were not ready to take graduate 
level work, in English, because their vocabularies were so poor. 
They simply didn't know so many words that reading was a tremen-
dously difficult project. So in CBA we set up a special course 
just to introduce students, for instance in the College of 
Business, the idea was to introduce them to Business language and 
again, because I knew the foreign students better than anyone 
else, I ended up teaching the course. It was a very, very 
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laborious course to teach, because even though I didn't have vast 
numbers of students, it meant that every class, and we met I 
guess twice a week for an hour and a half each time, every week 
they wrote a small paper for me, and they had to subscribe or buy 
the Wall Street Journal, and they had to take an article in that 
and write something about that article. Just to force them to 
learn to use English. Well I was correcting those papers and 
virtually every word had to be corrected, and explained, and 
translated, and then they'd have to come in and sit in my office 
while I went over. The papers weren't long, they might only be a 
single page, but when you had to make 30 corrections on a page, 
it was a terribly time consuming thing, and even if I only had 20 
students in the class, which is about what I had, which generally 
I thought of as a small class, because I was used to such giant 
ones, it still meant an enormous amount of work, but at least by 
the end of a semester the students had gotten some familiarity 
with the vocabulary they had to use, and that they had to read. 
But it really needed a much larger operation. I tried, though I 
think without too much success, to guide the ESL people into 
doing what I was trying to do, and they did add a couple of more 
levels to try and solve the problem, because ultimately I had to 
give it up. It was taking so much of my time, I couldn't do it 
and we were getting more and more foreign students, and I simply 
didn't have enough hours to spend doing it myself, but I did it 
for about two years. And it helped those students who got it and 
then we turned it over, with crossed fingers, to the ESL. The 
trouble was that most people in the ESL, really didn't know 
enough about business. They had learned to teach, they had 
learned to teach English as a second language, but most of them 
weren't business people and didn't know business vocabulary. 
They would have been alright, I suppose, for those students who 
were going into Liberal Arts, because that was the area they 
generally knew, and I suppose the Engineering students must have 
had much the same problem except that they had the benefit of 
being a lot to work with numbers. Because numbers are universal 
so that was no problem. 

But in Economics where they had to work with words, where they 
had to read books, when it came to the computer section, the for-
eign students were alright, because there again, the machine 
could do the numbers and that was fine, they could do that part 
of Economics, but when it came to reading textbooks, and even 
writing a paper for a faculty member, the problems for them were 
almost impossible. The faculty would say "I don't know what 
you're saying", they'd have to turn back the paper and say, "it 
may be alright, but I don't know what it means". And then the 
students would come crying to me, and I tried to explain to them 
that the faculty member wasn't saying it was a bad paper, but he 
doesn't know what it is you are saying. You've got to write this 
in a language that the faculty member that has to read it, 
understands, and I don't know if the problem ever was really 
solved. 
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I still feel that, now theoretically, as you well know, the stu-
dents coming over here were supposed to have a fair level of 
English, but they almost never did. It may be better now than it 
was then. This is, after all, a few years ago, and I don't know 
if things have changed, but the level of English that most of 
them had, now this of course didn't apply where they came from 
English speaking countries, although at an earlier period when we 
had that vast influx of Indian students, though that was a whole 
different era for a few years, you remember, we had vast numbers 
and again they were mostly in the Business College. We went 
crazy because theoretically, these students spoke English and 
wrote English, they'd been educated in English, but their ability 
to handle American Academic English was very, very weak. 

Allen: I recall being at a international conference one time and 
an Indian was speaking, and I was sitting next to an Australian 
who turned to me and made some very, very sharp comments about 
what the Indians were doing to the English language. 

Jim: Their level of English, from an academic point of view, was 
simply not there. You could make out generally what they meant, 
but in terms of performing academically, it was a horror. And it 
was very difficult for the faculty to know what to do with it. 

Allen: And many, I have a feeling, were not interested in trying 
to understand. 

Jim: You mean the faculty. That was always true even in later 
years, some of the faculty simply didn't feel that that was their 
responsibility, they figured the student has to do the work ac-
cording to their standards, that they didn't feel it was their 
job to try and work with the students. That was why I got such a 
heavy burden, only because a lot of faculty, some of the faculty 
in fairness, were very good about it. They really did make an 
effort. They tried hard to work with the foreign students, they 
tried to guide them, they tried to show them what it was they 
needed to do. Others simply wouldn't, they felt it was beyond 
their responsibility, and that they didn't feel they were being 
paid for that, and they weren't about to do it. 

Allen: It's interesting the comments I get from alumni as I met 
them around the world about faculty. 

Jim: I'm sure you get some rather startling responses. 

Allen: It was startling to begin with. 

Jim: Well, after all I guess-

Allen: And you were always very fondly remembered, I might add. 
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Jim: I'm very pleased about that. I had a little experience 
with because when I traveled a few times, and I met our foreign 
students, I was very happy to find that they remembered me so 
fondly, because I always worried about the fact that since I was 
sometimes very harsh with these students. I wondered if they 
went away mad. 

Allen: No, they didn't, they went away fondly remembering you. 
Everyone I've run into has mentioned it. 

Jim: That's very gratifying cause that's after all the basic 
thing you get out of teaching. The students came away feeling 
that you gave them something, and remember you with fondness. 
Then you've succeeded. 

Allen: I've had many ego massaging meetings with alumni, and the 
first thing, of course, is always that famous lecture on WW I. 

Jim: Yes, the shooting the gun, that's your equivalent to my 
climbing on the desk and killing the cows or double off. 

Allen: And then you talk with them, and something else develops, 
and you have a feeling you've awakened a segment of this person's 
life where he has an interest in, an appreciation for the his-
torical approach to (?) and some of these people have become 
very, very widely read in history, and in a completely different 
area. (?) and as you say, it's most, most gratifying. 

Jim: I'm always pleased when alumni indicate that they read the 
New York Times. Because I always stressed that an educated per-
son must read a good new•spapet. rn fact there was a time in the 
early days when I forbade students to bring the Daily News to 
class. I said, "you may read the paper, I can't tell you, I can't 
censor your reading", I said, "but I can censor what you carry 
around in my classroom". I said, "if you bring a newspaper into 
this classroom, it has to either be The Times, Wall Street Jour-
nal or because it's our local paper, I'll let you bring the 
Bridgeport Post, but don't bring the Daily News or in those days 
you could bring the Daily Mirror," cause it existed in those 
days. 

Allen: Remember the course in Contemporary History, I had? And 
I get many alumni still talking about that. 

Jim: They liked it, and students that I met, sometimes alumni 
come back or that I hear from long afterwards, remind me of 
things that I had told them, particularly world affairs, cause I 
taught World Geography, and world Political as well as Economic 
Geography, and they remind me of things that I had told them that 
I had long forgotten I have ever said. 

That they say, I remember that you told us about this, and 
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they're always very (?) but I'm even pleased to find out that so 
many of them retain the habit of reading a good newspaper, be-
cause once having been exposed to it, I always used to tell my 
freshman classes, as one of the goals of the course, see we 
taught, as you probably know and for the purpose of your records, 
I'll say, we taught Economics slightly differently than most 
universities did, although at the present time all the univer-
sities are teaching it like we used to, like we did. That is we 
didn't teach the classic course in principles of economics in the 
first year, we taught an introductory course which was Economic 
Geography, Economic History and Political Economics. Which 
mostly I introduced. I believed in it very strongly as an intro-
duction before theory, and for many, many years we taught it that 
way. In fact we still do to a considerable extent although it's 
somewhat modified, not to my entire happiness now. 

But most schools taught principles as an opening course, but 
principles is a theory course and I believe very strongly and 
still do that you can't teach the theory of a subject, about 
which students don't comprehend the real things that are going 
on, so we taught this course and one of the things that I always 
said to the students among the goals of this course, is to enable 
you to pick up the New York Times and read the front page and un-
derstand every article on it, not just read the words, but under-
stand what it's about, and what it's relevance is, and how impor-
tant the information is. And that is something that most of them 
acknowledged in later years that they did get, they got to the 
point, because of the nature of the course, they could understand 
everything that they read, instead of finding most of it to be 
utter gibberish, they could understand the politics, they could 
understand the economics, they could understand yours, because 
they understood the relevant factors that caused wars in parts of 
the world. And I always thought of this as a very important con-
tribution because most of my students didn't become economic 
majors, few of them did, but most of them didn't because they 
werebusiness students in many cases, although many of them 
didn't finish up as business students, but they all took 
economics, at least Introductory Economics, because it was a 
requirement. I'm not sure they would have taken it if it hadn't 
been required. But they did, and I felt they to get something 
out of this that would stick with them, even if it was the last 
economics course they ever took. 

Allen: Now you spent quite a few years here in the Economics 
Department-

Jim: 33 to be exact. 

Allen: 33, we will talk a little bit more about personalities 
later, but to begin with, what academic programs or developments 
were you involved in within the college and within the 
university? 
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Jim: I'm not sure exactly what you mean by academics. 

Allen: You mention, for example, this economic geography, basic 
course. Were you involved in overall academic programs within 
the college? 

Jim: You mean setting up curriculum? 

Allen: Yes. 

Jim: Oh sure. course in those days you had to be. 

Allen: Tell us a little bit about that. 

Jim: Well, since we were a new university, and I came the year 
we graduated our first four year class, and we really were in a 
sense feeling our way into a four year academic program, and 
since the faculty was small and everybody had to do everything, 
the demands were much greater on faculty in those days, as you 
well know, than they are today, which is one reason why I am not 
very sympathetic with the moans and groans of the current faculty 
over how hard they work because I don't think they work hard at 
all. In my mind, they are getting away with murder in terms of 
ease compared to what we went through in the early days when we 
were involved in everything. And we had to set up curriculum and 
of course we modified it from time to time. We had to develop 
courses. And in those days, they didn't give you a semester off 
or half time off to develop a course, you did it on your own time 
and you worked out courses depending on what you recognized as 
the needs of the students, and most of us had to do that. You 
must have been involved in that in the history area just as I was 
in the business area. 

Of course over the years, I taught in about four departments of 
the Business College. I taught in the Marketing Dept., I taught 
in the Management Dept., I taught in the Finance Dept., I taught 
in the Economics Dept., the only area I didn't teach in was 
Accounting. Because for one thing, in the early years, we didn't 
have enough faculty, and when we had an opening here, if we had 
an opening of an Economic's teacher's program, and a shortage in 
the Marketing program, somebody in Economics had to teach 
Marketing, so over the years, I taught virtually in every 
department, not all the courses and certainly not the very ad-
vanced courses, the highly technical ones, but we built cur-
riculum as we went along, and revised it periodically, and then 
of course in later years when we had to start satisfying the 
demands of outside agencies other than the basic accrediting 
agency, we had to revise repeatedly to satisfy the various busi-
ness college professional organizations, and when we put in a 
graduate program, we had to revise again, not only did we have to 
build a graduate program, which of course the faculty was all in-
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volved in, me included, though I only taught a few times in the 
graduate program, I taught mostly undergraduate, the need for 
building the curriculum on an undergraduate level to satisfy the 
accrediting agencies for the graduate level, so that meant revis-
ing again, so over the years we spent a tremendous amount of 
time, in fact that was the bulk of all faculty meetings were in 
the college were for many, many years. Picking and choosing and 
outlining and developing the curriculum, and of course that meant 
a lot of in fighting because everybody wanted certain things and 
other people wanted other things and you had to reach some kind 
of a satisfactory compromise. 

Allen: Did you get involved in all-university affairs? 

Jim: i was involved, as you know in everything in the 
university. There wasn 1 t an organization on the campus that I 
wasn't involved with at some time or other, and a lot of them for 
very lengthy periods. I didn't help you and Em Chamberlain write 
the constitution for the Senate, but I had to be there at all the 
meetings to approve what you wrote and complain about the things 
I didn't like from the very beginning. 

Allen: You know, my modus operandi is with that, don't you? I 
wrote what I wanted, and then I threw in something that I didn't 
want but I knew you wouldn't like, so that-. 

Jim: I would have something to fuss about and let you have the 
rest of it. Course I was never a shrinking violet and I never 
hesitated to let anybody know what I thought about things, which 
included not only my colleagues, my students, the maintenance 
men, the dining hall staff, but the president, the chancellor, 
the vice presidents, the secretaries. 

Allen: We'll come to them in just a little bit, Jim. 
at the Senate for a minute. Give us your evaluation 
and effectiveness of the Senate from the earlier days 
it began to develop. 

Let's look 
of the role 
and then as 

Jim: Well, when we first set it up, it was obviously designed to 
give the faculty a voice of some normal nature in the running of 
the university. In fairness to our then administration, I will 
say that you did have access, you could talk to people, you could 
fuss and fume at the top people if you didn't like what was going 
on, but the faculty had no organized voice. Within colleges, it 
varied according to the nature of the dean. Now I happened to be 
in a college that for many years worked under a very strong 
willed dean, Dean Read, and he tended to force things sometimes 
that we weren't as a faculty, College of Business faculty, par-
ticularly enthusiastic about. And as I say, you still did have 
access, you could go into the Dean's office and holler, you could 
go to the administration and holler too, but the faculty as a 
whole had no formal voice to express its opinions. General 
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faculty meetings were very infrequent, maybe once a semester and 
they were mostly to make announcements and welcome people to the 
university. 

Allen: Our annual pep talk. 

Jim: The annual pep talk, right. So we felt it was necessary to 
set up some kind of an organization which would give the faculty 
a chance to be heard on a formal basis, and we decided, a group 
of us, in general conversation, we ought to have a Senate, a lot 
of other universities had such things, so there was no reason why 
we shouldn't. And we devised the Senate which we, without en-
tirely liking the idea, offered a minority status to the ad-
ministration on the Senate, partly because they insisted that we 
had to. They didn't trust us to the extent of being willing to 
let us operate entirely free from oversight. 

Allen: Not only did they insist, the Board of Trustee did. 

Jim: The administration was expressing to some extent the Board 
of Trustees. 

Allen: I went through many negotiating sessions with Harry 
Goldstein. 

Jim: Because they felt, well it was a different atmosphere in a 
different era. The world worked differently then. People who 
ran organizations figured they had the right to run them and 
weren't as agreeable to allowing others to take over the 
guidance, so the people who ran the university believed they 
should keep an eye Oh what was being done and said. Which as I 
say, we weren't entirely thrilled with it, but we accepted the 
idea as long as the faculty had the dominating position, we 
didn't object to having a representation with administration too. 
And the Senate did, over the years accomplish a lot, even though 
we were not in any way empowered to enforce rules ourselves. The 
administration generally cooperated, once we convinced them as a 
faculty group, that such and such was necessary or important or 
worth doing. Generally, they went along with us. sometimes took 
a lot of battling in the Senate, and I was a member of the Senate 
from the time it was organized for about 15 years. Oh. I was 
perennial. 

The ultimately, the Senate's position began to diminish. This 
came from a variety of reasons. Part of it was the result of the 
'68 student liberation movement, which, much to my annoyance, ac-
cepted the idea that the students had a right to run the univer-
sity or partially run it. I never sympathized with that, do you? 
I never thought it was a sensible view, but I was overridden. I 
even, at certain times, got very arbitrary about what I would and 
wouldn't do, such as participating in meetings with students 
during the strike period while they were sitting in buildings. 
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At a public meeting I turned down the president, and said I will 
not attend such a meeting. I said, I don't attend meetings where 
students demand that we have certain non negotiable issues while 
they sit in the offices of the administration and hold the build-
ing as hostage. I wasn't willing to cancel classes, I wasn't 
willing to allow students any special privileges. Tell you a 
cute story, is it relevant to put it in? While the strike was 
going on and the students were occupying Cortright Hall among 
other buildings, my main Economics teaching room was right across 
the street in the College of Business in the lecture hall there. 
The class met three mornings a week at 9 o'clock, and my normal 
pattern was to walk to school, cause I lived close by, and I'd 
walk over to school and walk down the street and the students 
would be in the building, Cortright Hall, looking out the window. 
They had to do something to amuse themselves while they sat 
there, and when they saw me coming, the first day they were 
there, one of the students yelled out, "Are you going to have 
class, Mr. Fenner?" And I said, "yes", I hollered back, while 
hollering across the street, I "m on the one side of the avenue 
and the students are up in the building on the other side, and I 
hollered "yes" and they said, "are you going to cover new work", 
and I said "of course". They said, "o.k. we'll be there", so 
(end of side one, tape one) 

TAPE SIDE TWO. 
and when class was over, they went back over and occupied the 
building again. But I, unlike some of the faculty was unwilling 
to assume that the students should be just allowed to do what 
they liked, about what I considered their major responsibility 
was their education. I was at least as anti Viet Nam war as they 
were, T may have been more, because I understood it much better 
and knew much more about it. In fact during that time I got so 
annoyed at my students for their desires, to them it was a game, 
so I said look, if you are going to be wasting your education (?) 
I said, at least you better darn well know what it is you are 
fussing and fuming about. I'm going to hold a lecture, off, not 
off campus but not in class but off time, I said, it's open to 
anyone and I "m going o tell you what's happening in Viet Nam. 
I'm going to explain the situation to you so at least you know 
what it is your"re hollering about. What it is you are fussing 
about. So I got a room, probably in the Student Center, and I 
announced it and I said spread the word around, because everybody 
knew I was totally unsympathetic. The students were well aware 
that I was totally unsympathetic to their striking or anything 
else. And I said spread the word around that I'm going to hold 
this lecture and a discussion period on the Viet Nam War, what 
its all about, what the reasons for it are, and at least give you 
some intelligent ammunition if you are going to oppose it, so you 
know what it is you are talking about, and don't act like a bunch 
of silly children. And a large number of students came and they 
listened, they took notes and it prepared them better, even 
though I told them I said, I think your approach is absurd, I 
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said you are striking against your university, against your 
education. We can't stop the war, I said I have no objection to 
your sending letters to your congressmen, writing letters to 
Johnson, even parading on Main Street on Saturday morning if 
that's what you want to do, but don't waste your education by 
making a picnic out of this. Because for many of them, it was a 
game. I said the most important thing you could be doing is get-
ting the education you' re here to get and that you are paying 
for, and that's what you should be doing instead of making a 
field day out of this whole thing. 

But it was just one of the situations where I was unwilling to 
make concessions and this, I brought this in in the middle of a 
senate in discussion to indicate that my feeling was that, when 
the Senate shortly after that, decided to put students on, I 
decided this was a point at which I no longer felt the Senate was 
going to be of great value, and it was shortly after that that I 
resigned. I had been secretary of the Senate, I had been tem-
porary moderator from time to time, and I had been on it as I 
said for 15 years, but I was not willing to serve on the Senate 
when I felt it was simply a talk fest. 

Allen: As a matter of fact one of the early amendments to the 
Senate limited the number of terms you could serve to take care 
of you, Em and I. 

Jim: we got around that because all you had to do was get off a 
semester, then you were eligible to return, and then what hap-
pened was in the semesters I was off, I remember I attended vir-
tually attended every Senate meeting cause we were privileged to 
attend any of them that we wanted to, and I usually wanted to but 
there was always somebody that couldn't go and I was filling in 
for someone, so I think I hardly ever missed a meeting even when 
I wasn't officially on, but I really felt the Senate lost its 
meaning when they revised it and put the students on. Not that I 
objected students having a voice, I felt they should have a voice 
to express student ideas and opinions, but I felt that the Senate 
had not been designed for that purpose. And I wasn't 
sympathetic, so at that point we devised a new system. 

We built a Faculty Council which I ended up somewhat to my an-
noyance being the first president of. Mostly because no one else 
wanted the job. And that was always how I ended up getting jobs 
because no one else would do it and I felt someone had to do it. 
so for the first couple of years of Faculty council, I was presi-
dent of. I set all the precedents, and then trained successors, 
so I could get off again. But what the Faculty council was 
simply a replacement for what had been the Faculty Senate. 

Allen: Has the, in recent years, and this is going beyond the 
scope of what I'm supposed to be doing, but I'd like to get your 
comment on this, In recent years has either the Senate or the 
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Faculty Council accomplished its objectives? 

Jim: I don't think so. 

Allen: Why? 

Jim: Because, basically, they have become too, well the Faculty 
council is largely more partly because there is a faculty aide 
which having an official status and recognized status, now has to 
do the talking for the faculty. so the Faculty Council is more 
or less a faculty discussion group which is, nothing wrong with 
that, but it wasn't what the Faculty council was originally 
having planned to be. Originally it had been planned to be the 
replacement for a Faculty Senate which would actually have sig-
nificant input. Once the AAUP had been core, the AAUP had been 
here for many years and you had an AAUP -

Allen: I was vice president once. 

Jim: And I was president of it at one point and vice president 
at one point and everything over the years, but at that time it 
was really, we didn't think of it essentially as a university 
AAUP but merely a faculty with general educational areas and 
issues. It was not, I considered, designed to enforce faculty, 
cause we didn't even try to pass resolutions or anything which 
affected operations at the University of Bridgeport. The AAUP 
was an interesting group. We came together maybe two or three 
times a semester and discussed general academic matters, and oc-
casionally if there was something as being important, we passed 
it on to the Senate, why doesn't the Senate consider this, be-
cause the AAUP had no status. 

Allen: As a matter of fact, didn't the Faculty Welfare Committee 
grow out of the AAUP, working with the administration? 

Jim: Yes, these various groups emerged out of one another in a 
sense, but over the years they all, the ones the faculty were in-
volved in, they were all designed to give the faculty a more 
positive input to the university. The only reason we ever had an 
AAUP functioning as a union was because for a while we had an ad-
ministration that simply was unwilling to deal with faculty. 

Allen: You're referring to the Manning Administration. 

Jim: Yes and I was at that time, I guess that was the time I was 
president or something of the Faculty Council, and I kept 
pleading, I kept saying to the administration when we met with 
them, I said, Look if you keep ignoring us, and pay no attention 
to anything we say, you're going to end up with a union 
structure. Since I happen to be very anti-union by instinct, I 
wasn't at all anxious to have a AAUP function as a unit, but I 
kept warning the administration that this is what we're going to 
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get, because the faculty is going to insist upon a greater voice 
in the operation of this university. I said, you can do it one 
of two ways, you can do it voluntarily and cooperate with the 
faculty, I said you don't have to give in on everything, but you 
at least have to work with them, you have to be open to con-
sideration of something other than what administration has 
decided, or you're going to get the faculty forming a union, and 
that union is going to become legally accepted and recognized, 
and then you're going to have to deal with it, and probably under 
much less favorable conditions than you would otherwise. I said 
if you accept a Faculty Council, a Faculty Welfare Committee or 
the Senate as an equivalent bargaining group, I said you will 
avoid the legal unionization. Whether you like it or not, the 
faculty is going to (?) necessary parties have a legally accepted 
vote, and I promise you, they will vote for a union, and of 
course, just what I warned, happened. And then we had what ul-
timately becomes inevitably, an antagonistic situation. 

Allen: Confrontational. 

Jim: A confrontational position, perpetual. 

Allen: You said something a minute ago, Jim, that you were anti 
union but you became an active member. 

Jim: I did because it was, I was always a pro-faculty person. I 
wanted the faculty to do as well as they could, and get the best 
possible situation, and I also believed the faculty knew best 
what, how the university should be run. I still do believe that. 
I figure I believe the old Mark Hopkins view, that education is 
Ehe teacher on one end of the Tog, and the student on the other, 
and that means the faculty is the prime guiding force in a 
university. The administration is necessary, but somebody's got 
to do the dirty work, which I think of is the dirty work. The 
routine matters, the mechanical operations have to be run by 
someone, but the faculty has to run the university, and it's the 
faculty that makes a university good or makes it bad. So I was 
always pro-faculty. And I loved to fight for the AAUP. Justus 
van der Kroef who was the only person on the campus probably as 
highly reputed to be an ultra conservative as I was, and maybe 
you, van der Kroef and I spoke strongly in favor. In fact, I 
think if Van der Kroef and I had not supported the AAUP, the 
building of a legally accepted AAUP, it might possibly not have 
made it, but the faculty was intelligent enough to realize that 
if two of the known conservatives, ultra right wingers, after all 
I consider myself about as far right as Ghengis Khan or Attilla 
the Hun, and I sometimes think of them as being parlor pinks, 
that if we were supporting an AAUP, even those faculty who 
weren't too involved, or didn't know too much about the issues 
and weren't too concerned, figured if those guys think its a 
necessary thing, probably it is. 
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Allen: How much did this have to do with faculty salaries? 

Jim: It was only a minor issue in my estimation. No, after all, 
everybody likes more money. I don't think that ever would have 
been the stimulating force for a strong union. I think much more 
the faculty wanted participation and recognition. Salaries, of 
course as I say, everybody always wants more money, that was 
inevitable, I don't think more than a tiny fraction of the 
faculty supported the AAUP primarily because they thought they 
could get more money. 

Allen: Some people argued, I'm not saying that I'm one, that 
salary rates were very low in comparison to others. 

Jim: They weren't low as compared to others, as some of the 
people would claim. They weren't as high as the big schools, but 
obviously you don't get paid the same at UB as you get paid at 
Harvard, and to assume that we should expect that, is ridiculous. 
But I think we could have accomplished salary increases far 
easier, and with far less struggle, even since the AAUP has been 
functioning there has not been salary increases involved in the 
strike. we would have had far less, we would never had strikes 
if the salary had been the issue. You'll never believe it. Now 
partly I think I believe it so strongly because I would hate to 
think that that was all the faculty really cared about was how 
much money they 

Allen: You get two groups. There was a small group 

Jim: I'm sure there were some that felt that way, but in fair-
ness to my colleagues, I don't think that was what caused most of 
it. 

Allen: It was essentially then, you'd say, something that comes 
under the broad rubric of governance? 

Jim: I would say yes. 

Allen: What would you say was the initial cause for the union 
in the first place. 

Jim: I think it was the initial cause of the Senate, the Faculty 
Welfare Committee, the Faculty Council, all those things came out 
of that. They all were just various forms of the same thing. 
That's why I said I didn't really want to see a union on the 
campus, because basically, I've always been anti union, I was 
born that way, and I didn't want to see a union, but I figured, 
and that is why I kept warning for two years or three years, I 
warned the administration that they have to do something or 
they're going to get a union stuffed down their throats, which is 
exactly what happened because my warnings were totally ignored. 
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Allen: Others were warning too. Let's move on to another 
aspect, Jim. Trustees, collectively and individually. Did you 
know many of them? 

Jim: A few. 

Allen: Any particular comment about them? 

Jim: I always felt the trustees were making a voluntary con-
tribution to the university. In exchange for their time and 
their effort and occasionally their money, they were entitled to 
some input. I felt that some of the trustees were completely out 
of touch with the realities of the university. Some of them 
really didn't understand what the university was, how it 
functioned. Many of them, because most of them were fairly 
successful businessmen, most of them that were, had the old 
fashioned kind of attitude about employees, and saw little jus-
tification or need for sharing of authority. well, that works 
o. k. in business, it doesn't work when you have a highly 
intelligent, intellectually active group as you have on a college 
faculty. You simply cannot push them around and expect them to 
accept it without reaction. Which was the problem of some of the 
trustees had. In fairness, probably some of the didn't, but some 
of them did, and that was one reason why sometimes nothing could 
be done, because some of them were probably more vociferous 
trustees were unwilling to work with the faculty. 

On occasion when some of the various faculty, at one time or 
another I think every faculty group, the Senate, the Council, the 
Welfare committee, all of them at one time or another tried to 
reach the trustees. Begged the trustees to allow the faculty to 
talk to them, and mostly all we got out of that was nasty letters 
back from our own administration saying go through us. Now we 
assume the administration didn't decide that, the trustees told 
them, keep these people off our backs. we don't want to talk to 
them. That's your job. 

Allen: Sometimes I wonder, I haven't gone all the way through 
the trustee minutes yet, sometimes I wonder if that didn't come 
from the administration to preserve the lines of authority. 

Jim: well, I suppose that's partly true but we were able to, I 
mean, it wasn't that the trustees didn't know, they got our 
letters. The Administration may have been irritated at us for 
doing it, but they did know that we had asked, that we had 
pleaded for a chance to present our case to them directly. Be-
cause after all, we never knew whether or not our, what we said 
to the administration ever got to the trustees in a form and with 
the arguments that we put behind them, we couldn't tell. Cause 
we didn't see trustees minutes, and we had no way of knowing 
whether our message got to them or not, so all we wanted to do to 
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be sure they heard the message as we wanted them to hear it. 

Allen: I've only done minutes up to '4 7 because I have been 
working primarily on the Junior College at this point. 

Jim: I have no, nothing to contribute at that time cause I 
wasn't here. 

Allen: During that time, some requests from the faculty did get 
to the trustees. 

Jim: Well of course some always got there because faculty mem-
bers knew trustees personally. 

Allen: Did you know any personally? 

Jim: Well, I suppose the one I got to know best was with Geri 
Bennett who had been a student of mine when she first came to 
school, whom I dated for years, and whom I kept friendly with all 
these years, so I suppose I knew her best. I knew a few of the 
other trustees particularly Alumni Trustees. I knew almost all 
of them and a few of the others. The man who headed the board 
for a while, I dated his daughter, Betty Bodine, not very often, 
and not that long but I did date her, so I knew some of these 
people slightly, but I never, frankly, and maybe I should have, I 
never pursued that, even, I never tried to take advantage of 
forcing my views into the trustee via people I knew personally. 

Allen: I didn't either, but I know a lot of people did. 

Jim: The only thing I did pass on to trustees, cause sometimes 
the ones I knew personally might ask me, and I might say, the 
only thing I can advise you is, be sure you hear what happened. 
Directly, somehow get from them. Now later on they did set up 
some committees, on which they placed faculty members and I 
served again on that too, but I don't know that that really was 
the effective way of doing it because for one thing, the trustees 
in fairness couldn't have been sure whether they were hearing one 
faculty member's viewpoint, or the faculty's. They had one or 
two members on a committee, but they couldn't tell how well these 
people were expressing the views of the general faculty, and in 
fairness there is no reason why they should have been too in-
fluenced by hearing one faculty member's viewpoint 

Allen: And the faculty did set the agenda of these committees. 

Jim: Did not. 

Allen: No. 

Jim: Oh I know,we were able to participate to the extent that 
they opened up anything we wanted. 
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Allen: And the administration's guidance. 

Jim: In general I didn't think it was a very effective method. 
There is nothing wrong with it, I don't think it hurt anybody ex-
cept that it may have gotten the idea across that the faculty was 
getting more of a view of the trustees than they were. 

Allen: The point is he who controls the agenda, controls the 
meeting. Alright, let's turn to some personalities. 
Jim Halsey was president when you came, and when I came. 

Jim: Yes, he was. 

Allen: Tell us about Jim Halsey. 

Jim: A lovely man, over the years, of course, I got to know him 
very well, personally, I traveled around parts of the world with 
him, and a very sweet man, not the most effective administrator, 
partly cause he was too nice. A very good front man from the 
standpoint of, people liked him, he was very easy to like. 

Allen: Made a good impression. 

Jim: Very good impression. All the years that he was president, 
Henry Littlefield, of course as Vice President, was going a good 
percentage, the majority of the more specifically detailed growth 
work. Mr. Halsey was a very strong believer in the morality of 
education. He really believed in it. He was a liberal minded 
man. 

Allen: What do you mean by morality? 

Jim: He never thought of it as a business, he never thought of 
the university as a business operation, which, of course, Henry 
always did. Halsey believed very strongly in the importance of 
the academic program, above all else, and was always willing to 
sacrifice everything else, if it would promote effective academic 
accomplishments in terms of programs, in terms of buildings, in 
terms of anything. He always saw that as his prime goal. Some-
times I thought of him as being a little on "cloud nine", a 
little out of touch with reality, which was something which I 
would never have said of Henry. But I think they made an ex-
tremely good team because I think each of them did the things 
that his strengths enabled him to do effectively. Sometimes I 
was amused by Halsey and sometimes I teased him unmercifully. 

Allen: About what? 

Jim: Almost anything, he didn't have much of a sense of humor 
and I'm a "Peck's Bad Boy" in meetings, as you know. And I 
couldn't help, I couldn't resist teasing. There was one instance 
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once that I've never forgotten cause I was laughing about it for 
a month and so were a few other people who were there. we had a 
meeting to plan, I think it was commencement, for some reason I 
was always on the planning committee for commencement. I don't 
even remember why I was always on the planning committee for com-
mencement except that Halsey put me down on every committee he 
ever organized, automatically. Starting the second year I was 
here, I served on every committee that Halsey set up. Even if it 
had nothing to do with me or wasn't in an area, he always put me 
on the committee, it was routine. He'd put his own name, then my 
name and then later he'd figure out a reason why he had me on 
cause when he'd ask me, I'd say, why am I on and he'd say, well 
you've had some experience. He just liked me around because I 
was comfortable for him. 

So he was planning commencement and he was assigning jobs. One 
person would be in charge of getting the gowns and caps in the 
right place at the right time, somebody else was responsible for 
seeing that chairs were set up, somebody else responsible that 
the marshalls were in the right place at the right time and he 
said, "and I'll take responsibility for the music". So I popped 
up and said, "what are you going to do, sing?". And he sat there 
and he looked at me trying to decide if I'm being serious. And 
finally he concluded that I probably didn't, and he ignored it. 
But he didn't know how to answer me. And the other people at the 
table all kept a very straight face until he went by in and then 
they giggled a little, and later on people said to me, "that was 
a terrible thing to do", and I said, "I know it". I couldn't 
resist because with anyone else, it would have been ignored at 
the start because they would have known I was joking, but Halsey 
neve :r was sure wl1at was·· serioous and whatwasn't.
a very serious minded man and he didn't easily meld into a pat-
tern that he recognized that everybody was talking jokes and kid-
ding around. 

Allen: And many of the early faculty had a sense of humor. we 
had to have to survive. 

Jim: Yes, after all, teaching 18 hours and five preparations and 
serving on seven committees and attending faculty meetings three 
times a month, three times a week sometimes, and I even more than 
you got involved with so many student things partly because I was 
a bachelor, so in those days every student operation had to have 
a faculty supervision, every party had to have faculty 
supervision, there were two bachelors on the campus, Bill DiSiero 
and myself, and since they didn't have to provide us with baby 
sitters, we were terribly in demand. I never was complimented in 
the sense they thought I was so marvelous at parties. I knew 
darn well it was because they didn't have to provide a baby sit-
ter if they asked me. so I spent at least one night of practi-
cally every weekend from September through May at some kind of 
student function. Because they all had to be supervised and the 
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students constantly invited me and Bill DiSiero. Well Bill came 
a little bit later, but then he came, he was a bachelor so we 
were almost the only people except a few people like Simon 
Moshowitz. You can imagine no student is ever going to invite 
Moshowitz to begin with to a student function of any kind. 

The few faculty who were bachelors, they didn't like to ask the 
ladies because they didn't want to embarrass them if they didn't 
have an escort. Since there were parties that women faculty 
didn't like to come unless they could be escorted and some of 
them couldn't get a date. Sometimes I served in that function 
too because they'd ask me and one of the single lady faculty so 
they knew she'd have some single person there, she wouldn't be 
alone. As a matter of fact I usually ended up calling for them as 
a courtesy, but the thing was it took up so much of my time, 
that's why I say we had to have a sense of humor because you were 
putting in 80, 90 hour weeks. At one point, right at the very 
beginning when things were worse, I remember Frank DiLeo did a 
study and he made a number of faculty keep an hour by hour record 
of a couple of weeks. He got people from all over the university 
to see how much time you were actually putting in on university 
time and some of us were putting in, I don't say everybody, some 
of us the more conscientious faculty and in those days, a lot of 
us were, were putting in 70, 80, 90 hours a week on university 
activities and business, including class work and preparation, 
grading tests. 

I didn't have much secretarial help, I typed for all those years, 
I typed all my own examinations. Even after we got secretarial 
help, I wouldn't, I still did it even though it was a terrible 

····chore for me cause I'm terribly slowtypist because we had stu-
dents working in offices and I wasn't about to let my exams 
anywhere where a student might themo Nobody ever touched my ex-
ams but me. I typed them, ran them off, carried them home, 
correlated them, sorted them and carried them into class. 

Allen: Speaking of exams, remember the question of security and 
exams getting out, and then they centralized all the exams over 
at Howland Hall under Chauncey Fish, and then somebody broke into 
that. 

Jim: I felt so strongly about that that over the years never 
turned in final exams. You were supposed to, it was a require-
ment that the faculty turn in a copy of their final exams at the 
end of the semester. I never would do it and they said, but you 
have to have yours in there, if we get inspected. I said, you 
tell me when an inspection is coming and I will provide a sealed 
envelope with an exam in it. I'll put it in the file during the 
week while the inspecting team is here and the minute it's over, 
I'm taking it right out of there, that's my property and I am not 
about to leave it in anybody's files. And I just refused, 
absolutely. Everybody else had to do it, I didn't. cause I 
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simply wouldn't, I said, I won't do it. 

Allen: Anymore about Jim Halsey? 

Jim: It's a little hard for me to talk, I loved him. He was a 
wonderful man and I was very fond of him, not to mention, I was 
very fond of his wife. I was to more events in their home and I 
took two travel trips with them. I went to the Orient with them 
one summer and I went to Europe and Russia with then another 
summer. And he was a wonderful man. As I say probably he got 
out of major authority at the right time because the university 
at that point was becoming too big an administrative problem and 
would have been really beyond his effective leadership. 

Allen: Do you know anything about that? Transfer of power? 

Jim: When they kicked him upstairs? 

Allen: Yes. 

Jim: I think everybody knew what was going on, the Trustees 
wanted Henry in power, so they moved Jim up to Chancellor where 
he could have a limited area of concern which would be with the 
things that he was interested in anyway, and how much actual 
struggle went on within the trustees, I never really knew, nor 
did I care. I thought it was probably the sensible thing to have 
done, everybody who was here knew who the real power behind the 
throne was, anyhow, over the years. 

we knew that when you had a major issue, you went to Littlefield, 
when you had afi academic matter or a general broad perspective 
issue, you went to Halsey. But when you needed things done, you 
went to Littlefield, and when you wanted to get something undone, 
you went to Littlefield, cause periodically I'd call up, "Hello, 
I need to see Henry" and she'd say, "can in fifteen minutes do?". 
In those days, it was wonderful. I'd call up. I don't think I 
ever waited more than two hours, unless he was away from campus. 
If I said it's an emergency matter, I remember one incident, I'm 
sure you probably remember it too, Al Wolff had gotten very dis-
traught because so many students were coming in and saying, the 
faculty are never in their offices when there are off ice hours so 
for a while we kept getting notices, please keep your office 
hours, keep your office hours, but some faculty simply wouldn't. 
At that time you were required to have 3 office hours per week, 
you posted them and the students would know. So some faculty 
didn't post them at all and others posted but paid no attention. 
They weren't there anyhow. And students kept complaining to Al 
Wolff. well, I was not always entirely sympathetic cause I 
figured the students didn't really, in many cases come when the 
faculty member said he was going to be there, they came a dif-
ferent hour, and got annoyed cause he wasn't there. The students 
weren't always willing to make a little effort themselves to see 
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the faculty. If they wanted to see him at nine o'clock but his 
office hours were at ten, they got mad cause he wasn't there at 
nine. 

At any rate, it's true, some faculty weren't keeping office 
hours, and or weren't even bothering to post them so students 
would know when they were suppose to, and so Al went to Henry to 
complain. So Henry got annoyed. I suspect he probably gotten 
annoyed at something else that day because it was little off the 
top of head that he acted. An emergency notice went out and it 
arrived in our boxes at one o'clock, one afternoon. "From now on 
all faculty members will keep six hours a week of office hours 
and will keep them". Well, I picked my notice out of the box and 
blew my stack. I went right from my mailbox to the telephone and 
I called up, "Chloe, I want to see Dr. Littlefield immediately, 
it's a vital emergency". She said, "o.k. he's available in 20 
minutes", and he was just across the street. I was in his office 
in Cortright and I said, "you have done somethings over the years 
that I didn't approve of", and, I said, "but this one really 
takes the cake". I said, "not only is it something I disapprove 
of but it's not even sensible". I said "usually I recognize that 
you are a fairly intelligent human being", or words to this 
effect, I did not mince words cause I was so irritated. 

He said, "What are you talking about?" I said, "this note". He 
said, "well faculty haven't been keeping their hours". I said, 
"Do you think this is going to improve anything?". I said, "the 
ones who kept their hours anyhow will now keep the six and the 
ones who didn't keep three, sure as hell aren't going to keep 
six". He said, "I never thought of that". I said, "all you are 

· doi:ng is punishing the  ones who ·have been he having·themselves and 
the ones who have been doing it right". I said, "I keep my hours 
faithfully". I said, "I'm sometimes there at least 6 hours a 
week, but I don't want to be obligated to keep six because some-
body else won't keep three". He said, "you got a good point, go 
call Chloe," and he dictated, "yesterday's memo of July 18th or 
whatever date it was, he said is hereby canceled. Further memos 
will come out". And that took care of it. 

So you could go to Henry, and you could get listened to, and you 
could get action. He would listen, he didn't always agree with 
you. Sometimes when I went to fight, I lost the fights, but that 
one he just hadn't thought about and I knew he didn't and that's 
why I was so annoyed. Because it was obviously something he 
hadn't stop to think about. And then I bawled out Al Wolff. I 
said "you knew this was coming?" and he said, "yes". I said, 
"why didn't you tell Henry it was a dumb thing to do?". He said, 
"well, I don't talk back to Henry", and I said, "why not? You're 
a dean. I'm only a lonely faculty member and I'm not afraid to 
talk back to him". So he said, "I guess I should have because he 
knew perfectly well". 
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Allen: A little more about Henry. 

Jim: Well, Henry, a terrific guy. Very bright, absolutely es-
sential in the growth of this university. It couldn't have grown 
without him, though I think it couldn't have grown without Halsey 
either. But if we'd had to do without one, we probably would 
have been safer to have done without Halsey, because the growth 
that was possible and, in a sense inevitable, had to be dealt 
with by somebody with Henry's methods of operation and outlook. 
He knew how to administrate. He was a good administrator, 
authoritarian, but since that always struck me as the right way 
to administer, it never bothered me. Some people hated him for 
it, I always thought that was sensible. I didn't even mind when 
he told me of ,f because I felt he 's an administrator, he's the 
boss, he's responsible, he's got the right to tell you off, so it 
never bothered me when he did. 

He pushed very hard, I think to some slight extent a few years 
period he went through some of them, something I call an edifice 
complex but other than that that was the only major fault of 
Henry, I found with his function. He got a little too building 
conscious. We built the buildings almost before we needed them 
and to some extent burdened ourselves with somethings that we 
would have been better without. But he operated effectively. He 
could run a university. He didn't make himself popular with the 
faculty much of the time or even the students, but he was sen-
sible enough not to court popularity if it meant giving up what 
he believed to be right, and in general I agreed with things that 
he did. Most of the time I accepted his decisions as being bet-
ter for the university. 

Now I don't know how many faculty there were, Bill, who thought 
of the university as well being first and then their personal 
business. I'm sure that there were a number of them. Today, I 
think there are practically none. But in the early days I think 
we all in a sense were on a crusade. We were building a univer-
sity and it meant something to us. That's way, probably, they 
could never have kept the faculty they did because much of it was 
damn good and the salaries were atrociously low. When I came to 
work here, I took a cut from being a clerk in a store. 

Allen: What was your original salary? 

Jim: $2, 600 which worked out to $50. a week. I'd been earning 
$60. as a clerk in a store. And my salary wasn't out of line 
with everybody else's. And as over the years as you well know, 
we went up $100, $200. I usually got maximum raises. And I 
still was earning less than people who had gone to work as clerks 
and were still clerks and were making more money than I was. All 
my friends, community friends who taught in the public schools in 
the area, kept saying, "why don' you get out of there and come 
and work for us, you'll make a hell of lot more money", and they 

27 



were working as a school teachers in public schools. But we 
believed there was something worth working for. We were getting 
(?) satisfactions, even if we weren't getting monetary responses. 
Now admittedly, it was easier for me to take because I wasn't 
married, I didn't have family responsibilities. It was a lot 
harder on the other people, but that's why nobody else could af-
ford to take summer vacations, that's why I was the traveler on 
the faculty because I was the only one who could afford to go 
anyplace. Nobody else had any money. Everybody else had to work 
all summer simply because they had to eat and to support 
families, the salaries were so low, being single I could get away 
with it and even I could only do it because for four years I 
served as a dormitory proctor, and I didn't pay rent or food 
bills for four years. And, therefore, I had a little money set 
aside so I could travel in the summertime. But the only reason 
that kept us, especially because in those days, jobs were 
reasonably easy to get and most of us probably could have moved 
elsewhere. Even I could have, even though I didn't have a PHD, I 
had opportunities to move elsewhere, and I'm sure you did too, 
because that was the days when schools were building up and com-
petent faculty were very short supply. But they kept us, almost 
nobody for financial reasons at a time when faculty salaries were 
embarrassing. I was ashamed to tell my friends how much money I 
made because the ones who always thought of themselves as 
failures were making twice what I was making. 

But we believed that the university was worth a sacrifice. we 
believed that we were accomplishing something. we believed we 
were doing something that was worth doing and that takes care of 
a lot of other things. It can compensate for a number of 
drawbacks. Mostly, the major drawback was money and really 
must have been much harder on most people than it was even on me. 
Because I was only supporting myself. And of course, yours and 
everybody else's wives were working. 

Allen: They had to until the kids came along and even then 

Jim: Even then most of the wives went back to work part time at 
least if not full time. 

Allen: My wife is still working. 

Jim: Of course, a lot of the wives when the kids grew up, then 
they worked more for their own satisfaction then because they had 
to so much but certainly the financial situation was attrocious. 
And yet, I don't remember that anybody ever fussed terribly about 
it. I don't remember that it was every a serious issue with the 
faculty. 

Allen: Remember John Sherry? 

Jim: Of course he was a bachelor too, so it wasn't quite as aw-
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ful for him, but we joked about the fact that our salaries were 
so low, and while all of us desperately needed and wanted more 
money, practically nobody thought of this as a crucial problem or 
a problem that sufficiently important to cause us to want to go 
elsewhere. 

Allen: we had a mission and we believed in it. 

Jim: Yes, and that is what made it all possible. As I say, the 
tremendous work loads, the low salaries were all things that we 
accepted because we felt it was worth doing and that's what's 
gone now, it was gone years ago. 

End of tape one, side two. 

Go to Tape side three. 
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Interview with Jim Fenner, TAPE SIDE 3. 

Allen: I'm sure you have some favorite stories about Henry. 

Jim: Of course, the one I told you is a good one and the one I 
like the best. That is one of the things I am bad at, remember-
ing stories. I can respond when I think of things, if you prompt 
me a little I could probably think--

Allen: Let's go one to another person, Earle Bigsbee. 

Jim: Well, of course, I always thought of him as one of the 
nicest people that I ever met. A gentleman from the word "go",. 
I never really worked with him very closely, because we were in a 
different part of the university. Even though he was top 
administration, I never was administered much. I sort of func-
tioned as I pleased most of the time, and I didn't have reasons 
to fight with him. And, while I served on a few committees that 
he set up, most of the things he did were areas that didn't par-
ticularly need my expertise such as it was, so I didn't have as 
many occasions to do it. 

On a personal basis I loved him, I thought he was a terrific man 
and a great asset to the university. The old fashioned idea of 
what a college administrator might be, and should be, but my 
feelings for him were more personal than institutional. I really 
didn't have that much direct kind of, although I ought to point 
out, that it was only because of Earle's feeling that I ever got 
promoted. And I know you had the same situation. Just before he 
left, he felt that the it was a little ridiculous that the lack 
of a paper credential on your part and my part, should offset 
what, of much i think of value that we had contributed, so 
without our ever being aware of it, he promoted us. I didn't 
know I was getting promoted, and I'm sure you didn't either. 

Allen: Mine went through the department. 

Jim: Oh. Maybe mine did too, but if it did, they did it when I 
wasn't around which I don't understand how they could have. I 
don't think they ever did. 

Allen: You, and there were a couple of others of us, Al Sherman, 
I think, and a couple of others got promoted at the same time. 

Jim: No, I don't think Sherman got promoted at the same time. 

Allen: That was, it was Al Schmidt sending mine through that 
precipitated this, and then the others came in. 
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Jim: I don't think, I 
I don't think there was 
am pretty sure he was. 
have any idea? 

think Earle Bigsbee did mine on his own. 
any, because Read was then my dean. I 

What year did we get promoted, do you 

Allen: I've forgotten, I would have to look it up. It was in the 
'70's, probably '72 or '73. '72 I think. 

Jim: I'm trying to remember whether Read was still dean. 

Allen: No, he wasn't. 

Jim: He was not? 

Allen: The dean at that time was DiLeo, 

Jim: No, no, because if DiLeo had been there, that would have 
been Dean Eckeblad. Eckeblad didn't, in fairness, I couldn't 
have expected it from Eckeblad. He was new and didn't know me 
well enough. Also,Eckeblad, in my opinion, (?) But Read would 
never have put me in for it, because Read was a stickler for 
paper. He was annoyed with me because I hadn't finished the PHD 
in the first place, though, he never in a sense took it out on me 
but I know he was annoyed, because he believed that I should have 
gotten it and he would have never recommended me. He did recom-
mend me, I think, for good raises because the basis on which 
raises were made had nothing to do with your academic paper 
qualifications. But he did not approve of the fact that I didn't 
have PHD and I don't think, I think Earle Bigsbee, I always gave 
him the credit for that, entirely on his own. 

Allen: I gave Earle an awful lot of credit for that personally. 

Jim: I think he just felt it was wrong. Maybe he was stimulated 
by the fact that they put in a request for you, to think, well, 
if Bill Allen is getting it, there's no reason why Jim Fenner 
shouldn't get it too, because they have the same kind of back-
ground qualifications. 

Allen: That whole thing precipitated quite a squabble in the 
History Department. 

Jim: Well see, I don't think it, I don't think my department was 
ever conscious of it. In fact if my department had anything to 
do with it, they would probably have put it in favorably because 
the department was on my side. But I don't think they ever 
recommended me for the simple reason they assumed it would be 
negative because I couldn't met the specific paper 
qualifications, so I don't think they ever bothered to try, and I 
never expected it and I never applied. I never made application, 
I never asked to be promoted. 
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Allen: An awful lot of mine was based upon the writing and re-
search I had done for the Army and for the Government which was 
classified and that -

Jim: Well I had one book that I collaborated on, and I had a few 
shared papers, but I never, I was perfectly willing to live by 
the rules. It said, first of all I didn't see that it made much 
difference what I was, I never cared much whether I was an As-
sociate Professor, in fact six months after I had been made an 
Associate Professor, I had to fill out a form and I checked As-
sistant Professor. I didn't even remember. I didn't, but I do 
give Earle the credit, cause I think Earle instigated it himself. 
If he didn't than I'm misjudging someone else. 

Allen: In your part, I think Earle did. 

Jim: I would have thought so cause I'm sure it didn't go through 
my department. 

Allen: The dean when you came was Eaton Read or Boone Tillot? 

Jim: Tillot had just left, Read had just come. I never knew, I 
only met him once or twice. 

Allen: Tell us about Eaton van wort Read. 

Jim: The name itself is almost descriptive. A strong 
individual, a nit picker from the word "go". Authoritative 
leader, not a bad leader, though sometimes I think when the 
minutiae got in the way of his view of the more important and 
larger issues. He, at one point, he fe1 t th.at his faculty was 
too narrow, they weren't broad enough individuals. He felt that 
he was, and in fairness, he was. He had a lot of interests and 
they spread over many areas, not just the business areas that he 
worked in. so he decided to quiz us in faculty meetings, general 
information quiz on what was going on in the world, artistic and 
cultural matters. He got the most enormous negative reaction. 
Not from me, I thought the quizzes were fun, I loved them but I 
got almost 100% on the quizzes he gave which very few of the 
other faculty did, because I'm more of a generalist than most of 
the faculty were, so I didn't mind the quizzes, I thought they 
were fun. In fairness he didn't ask us to tell our grades to the 
other people, but the faculty was infuriated and after the second 
time, he must have gotten, not from me, I never complained, I 
thought they were fun. They were more interesting that most of 
the things we did in faculty meetings. I know the faculty was 
livid in the College of Business. They were furious and a few of 
them complained vociferously so he didn't do it anymore. 

But he, now I wouldn't want to be quoted, that he would know I 
said this or anything, because everybody always said it, and I'm 
only saying what everybody was saying, and I would say too, he 
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was a pompous individual. He had this very, deep, impressive 
voice. He was an impressive person, tall and good looking and 
had a deep, basso p rofundo way of speaking, so he made an 
impression. He stood up at any kind of a public affair, people 
listened, because even if sometimes he wasn't so important what 
he said, but he said it so well. But he irritated a lot of 
people because of that. And there were other times when he ir-
ritated people, and in general, he administered the college well. 
He kept it under a pretty iron thumb. when he called faculty 
meetings, faculty came. 

Allen: And it started on time. 

Jim: And it started on time. And he bawled out people for com-
ing late, and if you missed a faculty meeting, you had better 
damn well better be in his office the next morning at 9:00 with a 
very good reason. You could be excused if you notified in ad-
vance that there was a critical problem or something, he wasn't 
unreasonable that way, but if you just skipped, as faculty have 
over the years with every other dean and general faculty 
meetings, but as far as he was concerned, when his faculty meet-
ings were called, and he called them regularly, we had one, I 
guess, about every second week. If there was an hour in the 
program of the week that was set aside for faculty meetings, he 
used every one of them. 

But he annoyed a lot of people by his manner, even though he was 
doing the right things, people, his faculty found, he tended to 
make them feel inferior. I think this was intentional in a sense 
because I think he felt they were. And one of the reasons, I 
think he was .t.o me than he might have been to some of the 
others was because he didn't find any fault with the way I spoke. 
He recognized the fact that I was not a narrow person. He knew I 
went to theatre and art exhibits and traveled and all the things 
he thought of as an educated person ought to be doing, so he 
couldn't be quite as sneering about me as he was with some of the 
others whom he thought of. He was really a liberal arts man 
rather than an idea of strictly business type faculty and busi-
ness leadership. And so am I. After all, my preparation work 
was not in the colleges of business at all. I never had any 
education in college of business. I had my education in liberal 
arts and masters programs, and he thought of this as much better. 
He thought that was the right way to get educated. 

But over the years I think to some extent, he missed what was 
happening, that the university was growing and we were becoming 
to some extent, a vocational school within a university. He 
didn't like this idea, he didn't approve of it very much, and he 
kind of was forced into it, kicking and screaming. And I think 
part of the reason he ultimately decided to get out was because 
he didn't like the direction that we were going. I don't think 
he ever really believed in business education, even though he 
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taught it. His teaching, it was something. 

Allen: Left a lot to be desired? 

Jim: Well, I'm not sure. I think maybe he did a very good job 
but the students hated him. For instance he was the only faculty 
member who required students to come to class. He taught 
Marketing. And he was the only faculty member who required stu-
dents to come to class in jacket and tie. He had almost all men 
students, there were very few women. The women had to dress cor-
respondingly but it hardly mattered cause he had so few women in 
the upper classes in business then. It was negligible. They 
hated that. Not so much because they hated it, I required that 
they wear shoes and socks. And they objected somewhat to that 
but I said, "look you're in a classroom with a lot of other 
students", I said "I don't know if ever you've sat around and 
smelled feet", and I said this right out in a lecture. I said 
they aren't pretty. I said you' re not going to walk into my 
classroom with dirty feet, bare foot and feet in sneakers and 
shoes tend to give off odors. I said I won't subject my students 
to this kind of thing nor will I subject myself to it. When you 
come to my class, you'll wear shoes and socks. 

And I also, now this goes way back, because in later years, you 
couldn't do it. Fortunately, the pattern changed anyway. And I 
said, I also do not want to see you in class in clothing that 
looks like you just finished a football scrimmage in the mud. I 
said, I don't require that you wear formal clothes, you don't 
he1.vE: t:o wear a jacket and tie, but at least your clothes have to 
look reasonably clean, and iook neat whatever they are. And ln 
those days, you could say things like that to classes and they 
did it. 

Allen: They did it. 

Jim: Because they recognized the fact that when I said that's 
what I wanted them to behave, that if they didn't I would throw 
them out of class. And they assumed I had the right to. And I 
always assumed I had the right to too. I would have thrown a kid 
out of class with what I consider improper behavior right up in 
that occasion and I did right up to the last day I worked here. 
I never hesitated to say to a student, I don't want you in my 
class, get out. 

Break for Lunch. 

Allen: Let's get back to work a little bit. We'll come back to 
the dorm situation in a little bit latter, I've made a note here. 
I want to follow through on some of the deans, do you have any-
thing else on Eaton Read? 
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Jim: I don't think so. 

Allen: O.K., he's succeeded by Fred Eckebl 

Jim: Yes , Fred was a nice enough guy as a person, and I can't 
blame anybody else because I was on the committee along with 
Charlie Petitjean and Frank DiLeo who picked him. But he never 
really worked well. He was the best of who we had when we inter-
viewed or seemed like the best, and he never worked out to well. 
He was never a very effective dean. Nothing specifically wrong. 
He didn't have much leadership qualities, on the other hand he 
didn't burden us too much with attempts at leadership. He wasn't 
the authoritarian type that Read had been. He didn't demand much 
of us, and it was sort of a hiatus with nothing much happening 
during his years. As I say, he was a nice enough man, pleasant 
personality and as far as I know, everybody more or less liked 
him as an individual, but he didn't give much leadership. The 
college didn't grow much, or if it did, it grew more by accident 
or on its own than for any efforts that he made. 

And this was a time when they were pushing for growth because 
they were trying to build up, it was a time when business col-
leges were becoming much more popular, and we should have prob-
ably moved ahead faster and developed more than we did. But it 
was sort of a quiet period of nothing much going on while he was 
here and I think he realized himself that he wasn't accomplishing 
much and that's when he got out. 

Allen: And then he was succeeded by Frank DiLeo. 
little bit about Frank. 

Tell us a 

Jim: well, of course, it's very hard for me to talk about Frank 
in the sense of a dean. Because we were much too good friends. 
After all, he and I came at the same time and we were very close 
buddies all through the years. Frank was an absolute, terrific 
guy and one of the best, the most valuable people this university 
ever had as academic. Wonderful teacher, students adored him, 
and learned a lot. He was a strong teacher and a good teacher 
and the students knew it. He devoted about 97 percent of his 
life to the university. He was always, of course, a sick man, 
shot up badly in the war, and he never was really in good 
condition. He had some home problems because Jo, his wife, was 
lonely. They couldn't have children, probably because Frank 
wasn't physically capable of it. She needed kids, she was a real 
motherly type and would have loved to have children to dote over 
and it would also have kept her happy because she saw Frank 
hardly ever. 

He never left the university. He came early in the morning, and 
stayed until late at night all the time. He worked on everything 
that was worth working on and when he finally became dean, 
Charlie Petitjean had left by then, otherwise Charlie would prob-
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ably have been dean, and Frank sort of took over when Eckeblad 
left, partly because they needed somebody to be the dean, and 
Frank was the obvious one. There wasn't anybody else who would 
have been really a logical possibility. So Frank took over and 
he worked like a dog as a dean. I don't think the administration 
ever liked him, the top administration as a dean. As a man they 
may have liked him but as a dean I don; t think they ever 
approved. 

Allen: Miles did. 

Jim: Ummmmmmmmmmm. 

Allen: Manning might not have. 

Jim: Of course Miles, I don't think Miles was president when 
DiLeo was dean, was he? 

Allen: Yes, cause he. He died 

Jim: How long after Miles came did he die? 
It couldn't have been very long. 

Allen: It wasn't too long. 

Jim: Well, in that case, if Miles liked him, it was because he 
respected his intelligence. cause he was a very brilliant guy. 
You wouldn't know it unless you knew Frank well because, cause he 
sounded like a truck driver. Which I think, was one of the 
reasons that the administration was too thrilled with him, they 
didn't think he put up a good front a a college, be-
cause he did sound like a truck driver. He was brought up in 
lower, middle class surroundings, and still sounded the way he 
sounded in his home neighborhood. But he had a cracker-jack 
mind. And he was perfectly agreeable to working his fingers to 
the bone for the university. And they took advantage of him to 
some extent. 

They piled all the hard, difficult jobs on him. All the research 
projects, and things that had to be done, they gave to Frank. He 
never said no. And part of the reason he died was because he was 
overworked. 

Allen: He did say no to taking a vacation. 

Jim: To take a vacation, he would say no. I used to fuss with 
him and say, "Frank, for heavens sake, get away from this place". 
Also I was concerned cause I knew how miserable his wife was. 
She wanted to have him and she didn't have him enough for it to 
be worth mentioning. But we couldn't get him to take a vacation. 
Even on weeks between semesters and things when they was nobody 
here, nothing that he had to do specifically, he was here. 
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Allen: I know Lee spoke to him about that and sent me over to 
talk to talk to him. I talked with him and he said, oh sure, 
sure. Let me do this first. 

Jim: I pestered him for 20 years to take a vacation. He loved 
the university, he loved being here, he wanted to be here and 
unfortunately, and aga I wouldn't want this to get back to Jo, 
I think he had outgrown her very early in the game. And he 
didn't, I think, feel that he wanted to spend a lot of time with 
her. That was one reason, I think, maybe he would never take a 
vacation or go home at night. I used to drag him out of his of-
fice at 10 o'clock at night and push him in his car and to get 
him to go home. 

Allen: Frank, during the Manning administration, did a study 
which went to the senate on the financial situation at the 
university, do you recall that? Did you help on that? 

Jim: A little. He did most of the work. I helped him a little 
on drawing conclusions, and as with a number of things he did, I 
often wrote his covering letters, and things, because my command 
of the English language, he used me to express. Because he knew 
he didn't express himself well. And he used to, I used to work 
with him on polishing up the statements so that they would get 
across. Also, he tended to be, he wasn't very, he suffered fools 
badly. And he would rarely be willing to tone it done a little 
on behalf of those who would find it difficult to understand, so 
I used to help h on that more than on actually the information, 
but I had so much trust and faith in Frank that I never felt that 
I had to cheCk on s decis ons and information. trusted him 
to do it right and to draw the right conclusions, and he did 
cause he had a mind that was terrific. 

Allen: Do you remember anything about that paper? 

Jim: No, not much. I did at the time, I knew all about it. I'd 
see it all before it went in, but I don't remember much. 

Allen: we were approaching a very serious financial problem 
which Frank identified. Which many of us believed, had the 
university operated on, would have gotten us out of many of the 
problems which we had. 

Jim: If we had only done what he suggested they should do, 
things would have been much better. 

Allen: I'm anxious to get to that particular part and to see if 
there was any board discussion. I haven't got ten to that point 
yet. 

While we're on that subject, one president that we did not talk 

37 



about specifically was Manning although you alluded to it. 

Jim: A looser from the word "go". At least I couldn't take 
responsibility for him, I wasn't on that search committee. He 
never really functioned effectively. As far as I was concerned 
from the time he got here. I don't know whether he was over his 
head, I don't see why he should have been, in theo , at least, 
he should have been qualified. But I don't think he ever got the 
feel of the university, and I don't think he ever really under-
stood what his function should be, or how he should be operating 
in terms of the university. Because it seemed to me that when-
ever there was a decision that he made, it was the wrong one. 
Almost without exception. And what was the Vice President? 

Allen: Carrier. 

Jim: Carrier. I was on his search committee, and I felt that he 
could have done a fairly good job, and by the end of Carrier's 
experience here, he lasted what, three years? 

Allen: He left in '75. 

Jim: would that make that three years? 

Allen: He was here about three years, give or take. 

Jim: And I remember I was on, I think at that time I was presi-
dent of Faculty Council, I had regular meetings along with a 
couple of my executive committee from Faculty Council, with 
Carrier, and I remember sho rt before the end of his. term here, 
he had reached the point where he was so rritated with Manning 
that he blew up about Manning in a meeting with us, which of 
course was very wrong in terms of protocol. The Vice President 
shouldn't blast away at the president to a group of faculty 
members, even though we sympathized and understood what his 
problem was. He had just reached such a point of fury and ir-
ritation with Manning's behavior and performance, that he 
couldn't control himself. And something came up at a meeting and 
he blew up. Not at us. 

Allen: He had a violent temper. 

Jim: Yes, and he just couldn't control it and he blew up in 
front of us. we were embarrassed as hell because we knew he 
shouldn't be talking and acting that way in front of us, and we 
didn't really want to say anything, we just kept quiet, and let 
him blow off steam because it was obvious that he was under such 
tension from trying to work with Manning. 

Allen: was this during the period of the Troika or just before 
this? Manning was here for two years, and then was relieved of 
responsibilities, while he stayed on for a year, and it was run 
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by a Troika, although there were some things that Manning did. 

Jim: Its hard for me to be that precise because I knew Carrier 
from the time he came and worked with him on committees and 
things, and I guess maybe as Faculty Council, it seems to be I 
had written Carrier a letter before he ever arrived, welcoming 
him on behalf of the Faculty Council and hoping we would have an 
opportunity to work with him. I was making points for the Faculty 
Council at the time and hoping that we would get a sympathetic 
ear because we hadn't been too happy with what we were getting. 
And so I knew Carrier from the time he came and I worked on one 
or another committee with him practically throughout his time 
here. And I can't recall whether this particular incident was, 
well it was the last year of Manning or whether it was the second 
year that Manning was here, I'm not sure. I know it was just 
before Carrier left. 

Allen: Well, that was, Carrier stayed on for a year under Miles. 

Jim: Oh, then it must have been one year before Carrier left, 
cause Manning was here then. 

Allen: That would be the period of the Troika. 

Jim: So that was the period of the Troika. 

Allen: Al Diem? 

Jim: Al was an awful nice guy and I liked him. We got on per-
sonally well together at dinners together, and things, and he was 
a very nice man. 'm afraid too business oriented to function as 
well as he could. He knew his stuff but he didn't know how to 
adapt it, I think, to a university situation. And I think this 
is why he was frustrated part of the time, and why ultimately he 
probably would have been said to have been only partially 
successful in his time. He, I think always thought of it as a 
business, and tried to function under as a business, and you just 
can't quite do that in a university. It's not quite the same 
thing. You have to be unbusinesslike sometimes. You have to do 
things that you know are bad business, to function effectively in 
that situation, and of course it would be a little hard for me to 
tell because so much of what Diem did was really in a financial 
area which the faculty could get very little information about, 
much to our annoyance. As you know, we were constantly sending 
in requests for better information, statistical information, 
cause the university kept telling us, the faculty, but we could 
never see any information to back it up. They kept saying this 
is the way it is and we were expected to take it on. This is one 
of the things that drove DiLeo up the wall, cause DiLeo said, 
look I understand the financial pages and the accounting work you 
do as well as anybody else. Don't tell me that it's something I 
can't follow, and of course it wasn't true, he could have 
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followed. And we wanted DiLeo to get in financial, we wanted him 
to be the one who looked over the books, because he'd be able to 
spot the weaknesses. But we were able to get very little cause 
Diem didn't think that was appropriate for faculty to see finan
cial data. And I don't know whether, as I say Diem as an in
dividual was a gentleman I liked. 

Allen: His successor, Harry Rowell? 

Jim: A nice young man, also had a bad temper. He could blow up 
and I would say Rowell also would have functioned better in a 
more purely business like atmosphere. 

Allen: Which is where he is now. 

Jim: Which is where he is, and I think where he belongs. Of 
course Diem came out of that and went back to that. And probably 
was happier when he was in the business area than he was when he 
was at the university. Rowell, I don't know. I think Rowell was 
a little bit impressed with the idea of being a vice president of 
finance or whatever his title was, in the university and he was 
still young enough for that to seem glamorous to him, maybe more 
so in business. But gain, as I say, a lot of what they did I 
can't honestly comment about because I just didn't have enough 
basis for comment. I think Rowell probably was reasonably 
successful in our portfolio. I think he improved the investment. 
Now I not only am basing that on what little on what I could get 
and some of what Frank was able to dig out. But I think he may 
have accomplished something in that regard. 

·He was very unpopular, Rowell, with faculty. Because he .didn't 
know how to talk to us. He tended to let his title go to his 
head, and of course most faculty aren't impressed with 
administrators, if anything that lowers the status. Faculty con
siders Administrators , the higher the administrator, the lower 
the status. It's almost reverse order. 

Allen: You were just saying that you were one of the old timers 
in the AAUP? 

Jim: When it became a union. Others were members but there 
weren't very many of them that took a major part, or were willing 
to. Most of the people who ran the AAUP were the relatively new 
faculty. I mean the last 15 years. I judge the old faculty as 
30 years, 25 years. But I was one of the very few of the old 
timers who functioned in an important position as an important 
part of the operation of the AAUP. And the attitude, our execu
tive meetings used to be, I wish I had taped those. Because I 
was the treasurer and responsible for the money, and I was always 
the one who said, we've don't need, they always wanted to raise 
the dues, and I kept saying, we don't need. I can pay all the 
bills with the money we have now. No, no, we have to raise the 
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dues. So, when they brought it up to the membership for a vote, 
I got up and I said I think it's an unnecessary increase and I'm 
the treasurer. I'm the one who have to be responsible for spend-
ing the money, but they voted, I voted against it, raising the 
dues, they did so my treasury grew up even faster, and, but I 
never really worked sympathetically with the union executive 
board because I couldn't, our basis goals, in that I was always 
primarily interested in preserving the university, and too many 
of them, not all, but too many of them were primarily interested 
in improving the status of faculty as individuals, which is noth-
ing wrong with it but it meant that we had a differing opinion, 
and they of course blamed the administration for everything and I 
used to say, look the faculty is trying to milk the place as much 
as they can. 

They'd say, we're entitled to more money and I'm sitting on the 
executive committee, and I'm saying why are you entitled to more 
money? And that always floored them, cause they took it for 
granted that everybody accepted the idea we were entitled to more 
money. I said you are not entitled, I said it's nice to get it 
and I'm willing to fight to get more money, but I don't think 
we're entitled to it, on what grounds are we entitled to more 
money? They said, because the President of General Motors makes 
more money, and I said, what's that got to do with us? We're not 
presidents of General Motors. If we wanted to be president of 
General Motors, we'd have gone into a different line of work. 
And this used to be a constant bone of contention that they felt 
that all these things were entitlements, and I felt they were 
things that would be nice to have. I wasn't objecting to getting 
more money but I never felt it was for any reason more than the 
fact: that I'd like it, not that I thought that I was necessarily 
entitled to it. 

course they'd say, oh you, you remember when the salary was 
peanuts, therefore, you think you're rich because of what you're 
getting paid now. I a say, well that may be true to some extent 
compared to what I used to· get, it's a fabulous salary, but I 
never was really able to think the way the AAUP leadership did. 
Even on the question, particularly in separation of faculty and 
stuff, they wanted and were willing to fight for every faculty 
member to retain. I knew this as a mistake. I was willing to 
fight for people that I thought were worth fighting to preserve. 
I found it very difficult to want to fight on behalf of people 
that I thought we'd be better off without. But of course they 
took he strong union position that everybody has to be protected 
and I was even grievance officer at one point, and the treasurer, 
both simultaneously. And I had to handle grievances and half the 
time I wasn't sympathetic to the grievance, which is one reason I 
after, I guess a year and a half, I stopped being grievance 
officer. Look I can't do this, you're asking me to defend people 
that I don't agree with, and I think we'd be better off to let 
them get fired. 
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But admittedly and, in fairness to the other members of the AAUP 
leadership, I have to say the Administration wasn't always ap-
propriate in their behavior either, as far as getting rid of 
people. But I think of one particular example, I won't mention 
names (?) he'd been there a long time, everybody knew he was a 
disaster as a faculty member, the students thought he was a joke, 
the faculty knew he was worthless, the administration kept kick-
ing him from one place to another trying desperately to get rid 
of him, and we had to keep fighting and fighting and fighting to 
preserve his job, and even the executive board acknowledged that 
he really wasn't worth keeping, but because he was a member and 
had been paid up, his dues were paid and he supported the union, 
we had to fight for him. Now I'm not this tolerant, nor this 
willing to take a stand on something I don't believe in. I'm 
willing to fight like crazy for something I do believe in, but 
it's very hard for me to fight on a technicality for something I 
don't believe in. 

Allen: Off hand I could find about six people that fit that 
description. 

Jim: There was one there particularly in Education. (?) figure 
it out. But it is this sort of thing that kept me in constant 
friction. The only reason they let me, or kept me on, in my job, 
is because they figured nobody else could do it because they 
couldn't understand how I was collecting all the money I was. I 
was getting the money from people who never paid, and the pre-
vious treasurer had been very easy going, and a lot people owed 
money to the union and I was getting money out of everybody that 
was supposed to pay it;; And being very upset when we were 
defending faculty who hadn't even been willing to join the union. 
Now of course under the terms of our union agreement, that tech-
nically was correct. You were supposed to defend all faculty 
even though they were not members of the union. I was 
infuriated. You don't want to pay and you still want us to spend 
our money that we're contributing to support your cause, but the 
Executive Committee said this is what we have to do. I didn't 
like it, I didn't want to be bound by a technicality to do some-
thing that I objected strenuously to do. rt irritated the life 
out of me. I felt if you wanted the protection of the union, you 
damn well better support the union and fight along with them or 
else why should they fight for you, but that wasn't the way they 
did it. 

So, in a sense I was very relieved, cause I didn't leave the ex-
ecutive committee until I was leaving the university which made 
it obvious they had to accept my resignation, but I think they'd 
have kept me on indefinitely if I had been available and willing 
simply because they wanted me as treasurer. They liked having me 
as treasurer because, but they didn't agree with me. I was al-
ways the odd man out. I was always talking against what 

42 



everybody else wanted. But basically I say I'm don't approve of 
unions, and especially in the academic area, which is why I was 
so aggrieved that I ended up having to build one or help build 
one. Because I would have been much happier to function the col-
legiality approach that we had tried. we did have it to a 
reasonable degree. 

Allen: To a reasonable degree, yes. 

Jim: Once Manning got here, I think the possibilities were 
hopeless. Manning could never understand why he should, I'm not 
sure if Manning ever really understood the issues, much less how 
to deal with them. I had very little respect for Manning as an 
intellectual. He didn't seem to know what was happening. Even 
though he was pleasant about it all, he wasn't an unpleasant man. 
At least not in my relationships with him, but he was so ineffec-
tual and he didn't even make his own, even defend his own 
position. 

Allen: And when he tried, he did it very poorly. You remember, 
there was a speech to the general faculty meeting just before the 
vote was taken for the union which was a disaster. Complete 
disaster. 

Jim: That's the thing. He didn't, he couldn't, I mean after 
all, if the president of a university can't even make an effec-
tive speech to his own faculty, he's obviously a loser as a 
president. Now even though I've fought with Miles a lot of times 
over the years, at least when Miles got up to make a speech, he 
was able to make his points. We might not have agreed with his 
points, but he was able t() makethem and make them effective. 

Allen: Any comments on Miles? 

Jim: Well of course, I fought him on so many issues over the 
years. As you remember I was a strong supporter of bringing him 
in and I still believe he could have been a more effective presi-
dent than he has been, and I don't think he's done a bad job. I 
think, in a sense, Miles has the same kind of weakness that I 
have. He's not willing to deal with everybody on purely a 
democratic basis, particularly if he thinks he knows best. And I 
feel the same way, I tend to be very authoritarian in my 
thinking, and I can sympathize very much with Miles, but I think 
from a tactical point of view, he could have had a lot easier 
time. Do you remember, you and I went to talk with him when he 
first came, to tell him what the situation was, in a sense warn-
ing of what he would find, what kind of problems he would run 
into when he got here. Because we both wanted him very much to 
succeed, particularly after the somewhat disastrous preceding 
period, and I think Lee, 

End of tape side three. 
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Tape side four. 

Jim: Either we were exaggerating, or that he really understood 
it better than we did. And I don't think he did. I really think 
he might have had a more happier relationship with his faculty, 
cause there was a period there, now I have really been out of it 
for two or three years now, but I know that there was a fairly 
lengthy period there when Miles was very unpopular, extremely so. 
And a lot of it, I think, was unnecessary. I think that if he 
had been, even, I don't say that should have changed his 
decisions, because basically I am not sure that any of his 
decisions, I consider particularly wrong. I fought him mostly 
over methodology, how he related to his faculty, and some of the 
things that happened, I considered tragic errors of planning. 
They should never have happened, the issue should have never come 
up. 

Lee kept saying out loud that he supported the idea of the union, 
which is more than I was ever willing to say. But then he would 
turn around and do something, almost directly contrary to what he 
seemed to have been telling us. Now I have told you this several 
times when you were working as Lee's Assistant, years ago, I told 
you Miles was not following through, he would lead us to believe 
something was going to be done, or certain attitude would be 
taken, or a certain method, certain approach would be taken, and 
then he wouldn't do it. And this was much worse than never 
having promised it in the first place. Maybe he didn't think he 
was promising it, but we thought it was. We would go to him with 
a complaint, or an issue, and he would listen, and seemed to ab
sorb .... it . very car efully,·and theri he would say, OK, I will 1 et you 
know before we take the next step. And all of a sudden, the next 
step would be taken and we wouldn't have heard a word. 

Now this kind of thing drives the faculty up the wall, because 
they feel they are being deliberately mislead, and after this 
happened a few times, they didn't trust him anymore. I am not 
sure they do yet. I don't know, you see I have been out of it 
too much to be too conscious of it, and I deliberately tried not 
to get in lengthy discussions with faculty over the relationships 
with the administration at the present time. 

__.I felt that the strikes, the first strike wasn't much Miles could 
have done about it, he had just gotten here, and that was 
Manning's fault. The second strike, I think, never needed to 
happen. I was so unhappy with that strike, even though I was a 
major element in running the strike headquarters, and taking care 
of it, and financing, after all I was responsible for all of the 
money we spent and everything else, 

But I really believed that that strike should never have 
occurred. It could have been avoided. And I think Lee, in a 
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sense, forced the faculty into a strike. The faculty did and 
does, I think, lean over backwards to avoid having a strike, they 
don't want a strike. Too many of them, at least have a 
conscience, that the students are entitled to a faculty when they 
are paying that tuition. And they really don't like the idea of 
going out with a strike. I hated it, as a matter of fact, I 
didn't stay on strike the whole time. There I am, an executive 
officer of the union, and I refused to stay. I was running 
strike headquarters for the first week, and I went back to work 
the second week. Because I was so upset about the idea, I 
couldn't stand the thought that we could be destroyed, the 
university in the process, which upset the rest of the executive 
council, Oh God, they had a fit. I got seventeen phone calls 
from 11 o'clock at night til 3 in the morning from everybody on 
the Executive Board. Jim, you can't go back to work, how can you 
of all people go back to work? I said look, I supported the 
strike for the first week, I said, but at this point I'm more 
afraid you are going to destroy the university then, I'm less 
afraid we'll lose the strike, than we are to destroy the 
university, because as I say, I never could quite accept the idea 
that our interests, as faculty members, were more important than 
the administration. I don't claim any nobility of thought or 
anything, just a result of having been here for the birth of a 
university, having watched, having helped it grow, I didn't want 
the university destroyed. I didn't want to see something that I 
had helped build get pulled down, even if it meant that some of 
my colleagues and myself would suffer somewhat in the process. 

Boy, did that cause an uproar. Especially since my own depart-
ment had .some of the most active AAUP.leadership. Sue Atkinson, 
whom t ado re, sweetest; nicest lady in the wotTd. .. Sne calTed me 
up, absolutely horrified, and it was very hard for me to explain 
it even though people like sue did understand my thinking on 
this, but I never believed that strike was necessary, and I think 
Lee could have avoided it if he had just been willing to be a 
little more open and a little more agreeable to thinking as the 
faculty thought. Because it wasn't money, that was not the 
issue, I don't think he could have gotten 10% of the faculty to 
strike over money, if that much. 

Allen: 
is -

The temptation for me to interject myself at this point 

Jim: You were administration at this point so you have a right 

Allen: I'll only make one comment. I think the tone for every-
thing was set with the first strike. And Lee's reaction to many 
faculty who told him don't take it personally, it's not against 
you. 

Jim: This is true, after all, he hadn't been with, he had ar-
rived when the strike started. 
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Allen: Yes, but he never accepted that. 

Jim: You mean, he felt it was against him. 

Allen: He took it very personally. 

Jim: Oh yes, I know that. He does tend to take everything 
personally. 

Allen: And I think that set the tone for everything else. 

Jim: Well maybe that's why he was never able to, I suppose he 
felt this is a dirty trick. I just get here and you throw a 
strike. 

Allen: And my old friends that we had so much fun with when I 
was here as a Dean. 

Jim: Because after all it was his college that provided a big 
percentage of the leadership of the strike, and I guess he felt 
in a sense they had sabotaged him. 

Allen: He felt betrayed. 

Jim: And I guess he never forgave the faculty, that is why it is 
so difficult for him over the years to work with the faculty, in-
stead of always being an adversary position. Because the faculty 
repeatedly, and I say this in all honesty, repeatedly they tried 
to get away from an adversary position. And every time they did, 
Miles undercut us, and we":d be~ optimistic to our eolleagues ,in 
other words, the Exeeutive Committee would report back that we 
thought we had an arrangement with Miles that would hold up, and 
then he undercut us. And he'd do things that he told us he 
wouldn't do, or he would things that he had said he would confirm 
with us first about without ever eonfirming. 

Allen: And on the other side, he thought that he had made many 
approaehes and many agreements which the union broke. 

Jim: 
don't 
this, 
think 

Allen: 

Well that, I think, was a paranoia kind of view because I 
think we ever broke agreement with him, and I'm saying 
remember I'm not so pro union so it's not a question that I 
that I'm just defending. 

I'm only reporting. 

Jim: I really don't think we ever double crossed him on anything 
he agreed with us. we would agree to something and then he would 
write it up and the minute he wrote it up 

Allen: It got changed. 
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Jim: No, it didn't get changed, but it wasn't what we had agreed 
that he was going to write up. In other words, we would come out 
of a meeting with him, and we thought we had a clear understand-
ing of what we had agreed about. Then he'd write it and the next 
thing we knew it was embedded in his memory. 

Allen: In his memory. 

Jim: In his memory and in detail and written down, and it wasn't 
the same thing we had agreed on. Now we weren't crazy, a half a 
dozen of us at a meeting, and we all understood that he had said 
this is what it's going to be, or we'll do this, and we had said, 
fine. And when it came out, it was something different. And 
this is what drove us up the wall. This is why the faculty began 
to feel he was deliberately misleading us. That's why the 
faculty became, developed so much animosity, because they felt 
that he was tricking us. Every time we thought we agreed on 
something with him, it came out, and it was something different. 
Even the reading, the writing of the contracts. A couple of 
times we thought we had agreed on the writing, and when the ver-
sion came out, now the only reason that some of those things 
didn't eventually go through was because we had a lawyer who 
could say, this is not what we agreed to, and he might force some 
backtracking. But we would sit in a meeting, now admittedly 
Miles wasn't at the meetings, but his representatives were there, 
we knew that it went back from us to Miles, in fact people who 
represented Miles would say, we'll take this back to the presi-
dent for his agreement. 

And then we'd call up the next day a.na say, aoes the president 
agree? and the answer would be, yes, he does. And then it would 
come out in writing and it wouldn't be the same thing. And this 
is why the faculty began to get so suspicious of Miles. They 
didn't trust him anymore because they felt that every times he 
told, not every time, but a lot of times he told them one thing 
and did something else. Or, and this happened a number of times, 
he would say, I will get back to you on this before anything is 
done and he never got back to us. The thing would get done and 
(?) This is what upset the faculty terribly and justifiably so. 
That is why I say, I think even the strike was, you see, at that 
point by the time the strike came, people weren't trusting Miles 
so that if he said we can work this out, stay at work and we'll 
work it out, they didn't believe him. They figured they had to 
have it in acceptable printed form first, because they didn't 
trust Miles to come back with it in the form that the agreement 
had been made. 

I sat in on enough meetings to 3 o'clock in the morning down at 
the Holiday Inn with the Executive Committee and the lawyer to 
know what their feeling was. They figured that if they didn't 
have it in writing and approved, that it was simply absolutely 
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nothing. They couldn't depend on the word of the administration 
at all. This was a terrible situation. The faculty simply 
didn't(?) and in fairness, I think never did we deliberately 
change something, you see, we always left the writing up to him. 
He asked for it, and we always said, o.k. we never wrote it and 
then presented it to him in different words, he always did the 
writing. He wanted to do that and we said, alright, cause we 
thought we had the agreement, we thought it would come out in the 
terms that we had agreed on. But we, as far as I know, never 
broke any of the things we had promised to do. we fought the 
things we thought were in the contract, the contract even then 
was a matter of interpretation. Now that became a legal matter, 
the interpretation of the word, course again the faculty felt, I 
didn't necessary in all cases (?) partly because I was sometimes 
sympathetic to the administration's idea to get rid of some 
people and I felt, even if they were probably twisting the meet
ing a little bit, they probably had justification for doing so, 
and if I had been the administration, I'd have twisted the meet
ing to do the same thing they wanted to do. 

But the rest of the executive committee (?) their feeling was 
that he was twisting the meeting. And that's why we ended up 
every time they wanted to fire anybody, we had to (?) which was 
ridiculous. Because in most cases as I say, the executive com
mittee even understood why that person should have been let go 
but because it wasn't done according to the terms of the 
agreement, they had to fight him. Admittedly that is what you 
take on and take on leadership for the union. You've got to 
fight for your people whether you believe in them or not. 

Allen: Let's change to another subject. Faculty members• 
Outstanding, good ones or horrible ones, funny. 

Jim: You got 30 odd years of faculty. 

Allen: You mention Petitjean. 

Jim: Oh, Charlie was a terrific guy. He still is a terrific 
guy. Great teacher in the old tradition. Probably will be to
tally out of sympathy with much of the way we teach now, and the 
sort of things we teach now. Well I suppose the association's 
attitudes about what ought to go into a program are not neces
sarily those of the old timers who don't think, didn't think our 
educational approach was bad and therefore aren't too thrilled 
with the idea of having seemingly {?). Charlie was a tremendous 
teacher, very hard worker for the university, loved by students 
and liked by all the faculty. would have been a very popular 
dean with the faculty though maybe not entirely, he would have 
been too faculty oriented, I think, for some of the administra
tion people that we had over the years. But a terrific guy and 
one of the shining lights of the early days of the university. 
The only reason Charlie left I think was because he began to dis-
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like what was happening here. He didn't really (?) cause he 
wanted to go to Albany (?) he was unhappy with what was happening 
here. 

Allen: Any other faculty members? 

Jim: we already talked about Frank DiLeo. 

Allen: Charlie Stokes? 

Jim: Charlie stokes, great guy, often at odds with his col-
leagues and now here's a man who never would support the union 
approach, cause you know in many ways Charlie was very liberal in 
a lot of his viewpoints. But somewhat in the same spirit that I 
feel strongly about, also, it's a little problem with Charlie be-
cause of religious affiliations. It makes any kind of an or-
ganization like a union or out of his real moral range, it's hard 
for him to do it. Same reason Lew Mullings can't effectively 
work at a union institution because their church doesn't provide 
for that. 
But Charlie, bright guy, writes beautifully, he can write popular 
and he can write technical, good teacher. Sometimes at odds with 
the younger faculty in the department over the question of what 
should be taught in modern day Economics. You see, there was a 
time somewhere, maybe fifteen years ago, when the graduate 
schools shifted emphasis in their approach, partly to this highly 
mathematical approach to Economics, which I have never been able 
to sympathize with or handle. I never thought it was the right 
way to teach or the right stuff to teach. I just thought we were 
turning out economic illiterates who were pretty good technicians 
in.the field. cause I didn't really think that in many cases
they were understanding what the issues were. They could solve 
specific problems by punching keys on one of those things, but if 
you told them to stand back and discuss the economic issues of 
the time, I think we weren't training enough. we were training 
business economists, not economists. There is a difference or 
what I would have called the old style main political economists 
which is what I am, and to some extent what Charlie stokes was. 
Although Charlie adapted. He moved into the newer area. I never 
could. First of all, I didn't want to, I didn't like that 
approach, and I wasn't about to revise my approach to the subject 
matter of economics, so in a sense, the students used to love me 
because I down played the mathematical side of economics even 
though my colleagues wanted to emphasize it more. 

And since students generally don't like the mathematical 
approach, it made me more popular. They liked the way i taught 
it and (?) It was nothing personal, it was just simply the fact 
that I taught a style that most students can handle the English 
language, an awful lot of them cannot handle numbers and since I 
preferred to teach it with the English language instead of 
numbers, I was in a sense out of step. 
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I probably should have resigned when I did, or retired when I 
did, because I really was unsympathetic to the approach the col-
lege was taking, and it was probably better for me to be out of 
it then stay in it and not go along. Not that I suggest that 
anybody tried to get me out, they didn't, they still liked the 
fact that students seemed to enjoy it and they learned. Although 
I wasn't teaching the kind of approach that they would have 
preferred me to teach, highly mathematical. Also they kept cut-
ting down the areas that you could avoid mathematical 

Jim: I'd like to change gears. 
came up that we didn't get on 
your period as a dorm proctor, 
funny things the students did. 

At lunch time some recollections 
tape, and I'd like to talk about 
students, and some of the crazy, 

Jim: Oh boy, I wish, Marcia was right in saying that we ought to 
have a couple of us there cause we could feed off each other. 

Allen: I intend to get a group together to do that sometime, 
let's see what we can do now. 

Jim: You got some idea at lunch today with Marcia and myself 
being able to trade back and forth. But I was a dorm proctor for 
four years in three different dorms. In fact, I guess it was the 
second year that I was here, somebody had, Floyd Brewer had 
talked to me. I guess you remember Floyd. Floyd Brewer had 
talked to me in the Spring, I don't remember if it was the Spring 
in my first year or the Spring of my second year, about the pos-
sibility of being a dorm proctor. Being a dorm proctor in those 
-aays meant that you got a room1 maybe a little more lavish than 
the students, but not an awful lot, and that you had your meals 
in the dining room which meant, financially, it was a tremendous 
saving. On the other hand it meant that you were on a 24 hour 
working basis, which I wasn't too thrilled with but on the other 
hand, since the salaries were so low, it meant a big saving for 
me. It was like doubling my salary in terms of income, a real 
income that I could use. 

so I said I'd probably be interested and he said I'll talk more 
about it, and then the summer vacation came and I was off campus 
most of the time away from Bridgeport, cause I lived in a fur-
nished room at that time. I didn't have an apartment or anything 
cause I'd only been here a short time. And then came back in the 
fall and I moved back into the same furnished room that I had, it 
was over near the old campus near the Klein, and about the second 
day on campus one of the students, whom I knew, came over to me 
with a bunch of keys, and he said, Here Mr. Fenner. I said what 
are these? and he said these are the keys and I said, keys for 
what. He said for the dormitory and I said what dormitory. He 
said Waldemere Hall. I said, am I supposed to be in there, and 
he said, of course, you're the dorm proctor. Now this is already 
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the second day of school. Nobody had thought to tell me. Floyd 
had talked to me in the Spring, but never bothered to follow up 
on it. I assumed he had decided that I wasn't that eager for it 
so I hadn't gone back to him since I hadn't heard anything, I as-
sumed that he hadn't wanted me. So he wanted me, he just made 
all the plans, the only thing is he forgot to mention it to me •• 
So I had already moved into a room, I had moved my stuff in, the 
teaching had started already, and a student had to come and tell 
me and hand me the keys. Floyd must have given him the keys and 
said, give these to Mr. Fenner, they're the keys for the 
building. 

So, since I had said I might be interested and since I wasn't ad-
verse to it even though it was a little awkward and very embar-
rassing for me with my landlady, who was a lovely lady and very 
charming. For me to have to go to her at this point and say I'm 
moving out again. I only had been there three days and I move 
out. But any rate, I took over the dormitory. Now waldemere 
Hall was where the gymnasium is now, a real big, old rattling 
empty house made into a dormitory, as that was all there was in 
those days. I had 35 or 40 kids, I guess. Most of them pretty 
good kids. At a time, again, when the students were much more 
amenable to being proctored and stuff than they are now. But as 
with kids in dormitories all the time, they do things they 
weren't suppose to. 

Occasionally, the fire alarm would be set off at 2 o'clock in the 
morning, and I warned them, I said, you set the fire alarm off 
unreasonably at 2 o'clock in the morning, I said, and I'm going 
to make you sorry. I said, because I'll start running it off at 
2 o'clock three times a week. ··I I keep late hours so it's 
no problem for me. I'm still up at 2 o'clock in the morning. I 
said I'll run the fire alarm three times a week at 2 o'clock in 
the morning. I said, I don't know who did this but I'm sure you 
do. You point it out to this guy that if he keeps doing it, 
you're all going to end up suffering for it, so he darn well bet-
ter stop. And it stopped. And I would have too. You see the 
thing was, when I threatened them, they knew I meant it and the 
result was that, cause we were suppose to have fire drills 
anyway. That was provided for for dorm counselors, so I used to 
have meetings. Dorm counselors about once a month and I used to 
go and spend the whole hour or so at the meeting with the other 
dorm counselors making nasty, snide remarks all during the thing. 
All he'd tell us to do and I'd point out like, that's nice theory 
but you can't run a dormitory that way. And Al Sherman, who ran 
a dormitory and a couple of the other people who knew better. 
They were much more polite than I was, I was the only one talking 
and Floyd would just ignore me. He'd go one with, he had lovely 
theories, of course he'd gotten from books. He'd never actually 
lived in a dormitory, I don't think, but knew all of the things 
you were suppose to do according to the books. I had never read 
any books about how to run a dormitory. I figured any idiot can 
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run a dormitory if you know anything at all about how to work 
with students. 

So, and then I had one real problem kid. He was, I guess 
psychotic would be a little exaggerated, but he was an off 
balanced kid. And he'd get in tantrums. I don't think even be-
cause of drinking, he'd take out a knife and carve pieces out of 
doors and things like that. And I knew who did it and he didn't 
even make any bones about the fact that he did it, but the ad-
ministration was unwilling to take any strong measures. They 
wouldn't throw him out of the dorm or kick him out of school. It 
created some problems for me, cause this kid was, in my opinion, 
he was dangerous. He could have ended up sticking the knife in 
some body instead of a door. He never did. Fortunately, he 
either left or they got him out at the end of the year. 

But outside of that, most of the kids were nice. Parties oc-
casionally and I always had to be very careful when we had a 
party that I got gorgeous women at the table, cause I didn't want 
the students to feel that there was anything that they could do 
that I couldn't do better. So I usually had the best looking 
woman there and they were always quite impressed. Of course 
faculty to 18 year olds, you know I wasn't very old at the time, 
I'm sure to them I was an old man, I was probably in my late 
20's. But the parties were fun, and since I was very concerned 
about their well being, they used to go down to neck in the park 
from the parties, and I didn't want them going down, I didn't 
mind them necking, but I minded them going to the park, because 
seaside Park was not a safe place to be at night, for a couple of 
nice, young kids. 

So I made special arrangement. I said we will douse the light in 
the parking lot, we had a parking lot right next to the 
dormitory, we'll douse the light in the parking lot. I said all 
of you who are bringing dates you think you are going to make 
time with, park in the parking lot. I said you can go out there 
and sit in that car and do anything you want to do all night. I 
said, don't drive to the park. I said I'm not doing it because I 
don't want you hurting the park, I'm afraid the park will hurt 
you. So we had, I'm sure, I never went out to look, cause I 
didn't want them to feel I was double crossing them, but I turned 
out the light in the parking lot, it was dark out there, and in-
stead of driving down to the park, they all sat in the cars. I 
don't know how much they made out, in those days, making out 
doesn't mean the same thing as it means now. Cause they got a 
few kisses and a maybe a quick grab once in a while, that was 
about as much as they would have considered to be making out. 
but at any rate they used the dorm parking lot, and I felt better 
then, I could go to bed comfortably cause I wasn't worried about 
them and it made everything very nice. And nothing bad every 
happened to me. I was afraid if I let them go down to the park, 
particularly after they had had a few beers and things, because 

52 



we had beer at the parties, it was legitimate to have it at 
parties, and I was afraid if they went down to the park they'd 
get mugged, or even the girls might get raped because there were 
bad guys around. It was one of the worst places in Bridgeport to 
be after dark, Seaside Park. I guess it still is. 

Allen: You mentioned something about a safe, at lunch. 

Jim: Oh, that came in a later dormitory. I moved, I had Wal-
demere Hall and then I had the one that I can't think of the name 
of it now, anyhow I had one over on what is now University 
Avenue, I forget what that building was, there is still a build-
ing around there. The one I had is now a parking lot, the park-
ing lot on the corner there and then I moved into Marina, which 
was at that time Barnum's old house. 

Now there I got a break because Marcia Buell lived there. Be-
cause it was also the dining hall. She lived, she had a room 
there and when I came in as the dorm proctor, Marcia lived there 
too, so this was a terrific break because in a sense she was a 
relief for me when I went away, cause I had family in New York 
and I used to go down to the city every week or two, not every 
week but every couple of weeks, to visit the family and on the 
weekends and Marcia would be responsible for the dormitory. It 
had been very difficult for me when I was in the other dorms be-
cause theoretically I was supposed to be there seven nights a 
week, but I wasn't willing to spend every single weekend in 
Bridgeport, and so I had to get people to fill in for me and an 
occasional getting somebody to come over and stay there for a 
night or two. But at any rate, when I lived in Marina, Marcia 
wasthere, too, and that made it mucheasier. 

But we had a group there as Marcia mentioned, we got a group from 
Portland Junior College, I guess in Maine, Jerry Davis's place 
and a whole group came down from Maine. And they were a crazy 
bunch. Nice kids, all very nice, but wild. They never did any-
thing nasty and whenever I caught them, they stopped. The build-
ing was built so they had places you could walk out on the roof 
over the lower floor, in other words there was a roof over the 
first floor, which you could get to from the windows of the 
second floor, and a roof extending out from the second floor you 
could get to from the rooms on the third floor. They were always 
out, they sunned out there, they played out there, they hid out 
there, they went out there and drank beer, and I was always 
having to pull them in cause it was dangerous. First of all the 
building wasn't all that solid, although it never actually fell 
apart. They were hanging around, and I was always afraid some-
body would fall off and kill themselves. So they used to try and 
do it when I wasn't around or when Marcia wasn't around to spot 
them. 

But we used to have all sorts of crazy things. There was an old 
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safe in the basement and it had been the re I suppose, Barnum 
maybe had put it there to keep his money in it. I don't know 
where it came from. It was also a heavy thing. This kid, Jim 
Badany (?), who was in many ways obnoxious, he was in on every 
wrong thing that went on, and he wasn't all that nice about it, 
but he decided he was going to bring the safe upstairs. So he 
went down, it was a big old house, it had about four different 
entrances, so I couldn't even check who was coming in and going 
out. And he somehow, along with, he must have gotten some help, 
they dragged this thing upstairs, dragged it through and pushed 
it out on one of those little roof abutments, and threw it down. 
I couldn't figure, how in the hell, this safe came from. Here it 
is lying outside of the dormitory. I couldn't imagine how it got 
there. The kids always tipped me off. Somebody always came and 
told me how it happened. They didn't tell who did it, they al-
ways came and told me how it happened. So at least I would know 
that we didn't have outsiders prowling around. 

And then I used to make room inspection. Now of course today, 
you couldn't do that because they'd have their lawyers there. I 
used to make room inspections. To get out the people who were 
visiting and staying over, not girls, they used to sneak girls 
into the dorms once in a while, but they didn't keep them around. 
The girls, first of all, wouldn't have stayed, and the boys 
weren't brave enough to want to keep a girl in the dormitory. 
The ideas about sex for the college age were very different in 
those days, after all, this goes back to the early 50's. But I 
used to have to get rid of the animals that they brought in, 
they'd find stray cats and dogs, and all sorts of things. There 
were no pets allowed in the dorms, fortunately because of the 
health reasons and sanitation, but they dragged in things and 
people all the time. 

They had parties, beer parties whenever they could sneak one in, 
besides the regular parties. The dorm had parties, but every 
weekend practically somebody decided to have a beer party in 
their room. And Marcia and I usually knew what was going on, and 
as long as they were quiet and didn't cause any trouble, we 
usually didn't bother them. They didn't even drink hard liquor. 
Of course, they couldn't afford it. So they drank beer. Which 
was mostly cheaper. But we had to come around, clean up the 
rooms, because the rooms ended up like pig sties, now they were 
responsible for their own rooms, the staff cleaned the hallways 
and dumped their waste baskets and things, but the staff wasn't 
expected to clean up the rooms, they were supposed to do that 
themselves, pick up their things, so the maid or the janitor 
would come to may and say, "Mr. Fenner, I can't clean here, they 
have got so much stuff all over the place, there is no way for me 
to clean anything". Alright, clean it up, because if you don't 
clean up, the help can't and this place will be out of bounds by 
order of the Board of Health, inside of 36 hours, the way you 
people live. 
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But they did more wild things. And, of course, most of them were 
bigger than I was, and when they had a little to drink, they 
never, most of them never got unpleasant or nasty, but they 
wouldn't pay any attention. I'd come in and I would grab him by 
the scruff of the neck, and I'd pull them, half the time I could 
barely pull them, because sometimes some of them were football 
players, they were twice my size, and could have ruined me if 
they had been vicious about it or anything. But they didn't make 
a fuss, and then even, if one kid got out of line, a few of the 
others would help get him to bed, or quiet him down, or sit on 
him for a while, til he was alright again. Because they were 
basically, most of them, good kids. But we had lots of fun. It 
was a fun group to work with, even thought they kind of drove me 
up the wall a lot. 

But as I said, with very few exceptions, they never did it in a 
nasty way. And that kind of life is totally gone because there 
are no rules now. Everything they did then would be considered 
normal behavior now, cause we had all sorts of parietals. There 
were all sorts of things that they weren't allowed to do. Rules 
for the dormitory, we had a book of them. What they couldn't do, 
where, what they could keep in the dorm, who could come in, who 
couldn't come in, when they had to be in, when they couldn't be 
in, when they could bring in guests, when they couldn't, all this 
sort of thing. Fortunately these boys didn't have to sign in and 
out, Girls did. Boys didn't, so at least I didn't have to worry 
about who was signed in and not there, and stuff. And they 
didn't have to get permission to go home on a weekend. Although 
I always asked them to please let me know, in case your parents 
called~ And occasionally one did. But I could at least tell 
them where you are. I am not going to tell you you can't go, and 
I may warn you to be careful, watch your step, but I won't tell 
you can't, because that is your privilege. You are over 18 and 
supposedly responsible. I used to tell them, I don't think you 
are a bit responsible, you are a bunch of crazy kids. Which they 
always took very tolerantly. Stuffy old man, I was. And they 
were just kids. 

Allen: I ran across, about the time you are talking about, a 
little bit later, ·a set of dress regulations which had been 
recommended by Al Wolff, which forbade Beatles style Haircuts, I 
have got to include this because it will get such a big laugh 
from subsequent students. 

Jim: Remember when the Beatles haircuts first came out, we 
really thought they were extreme, and obnoxious. Nowadays, they 
would be considered yuppies. so many things like that, that, the 
fact that in those days, the boys had to wear jacket and tie to 
come to dinner. And it was their own building even, the dining 
room was right in Marina Hall, but all the students who ate 
there, girls had to wear skirts, and boys had to wear jacket and 
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tie to come down to dinner. They didn't have to do it for lunch 
and breakfast. 

Allen: Well, I ate in that dining room til I got married. 
The Akers, Charley Spiltoir, the Ropps, -

Jim: Well, that was before I was in there, because at that point 
we really didn't welcome outside faculty, because we didn't have 
any room. The faculty who were the dorm proctors did eat there, 
because we had to, that was the way it was provided for. But we, 
soon that dining hall got so crowded, we didn't welcome even 
faculty guests. Wolff used to come once in a while, and Floyd 
used to come once in a while, but they came in the line of duty, 
because after all they were in charge of things like dormitories 
and dining rooms and things, so they had to come once in a while, 
just to see how things went. 

But it was amazing, we were talking at lunch about how the kids 
don't clean up the tables, in those days, the kids routinely 
picked up their trays and dumped them. Once in a while a kid 
wouldn't and one of the faculty who was sitting there, very often 
it was me, would go over and say, "You forgot your cups and 
saucers". And they would go back an get them. Occasionally kids 
would be annoyed that they had to, but .it was understood that 
that was part of the rule, and they did it, and they even under-
stood why, because it meant that the next person could sit down 
to a clean place, because it was crowded. But the food was much 
less lavish than it is now. First of all they had no choice to 
speak of. There was one available meal. They had no way of 
providing choice. we didn't have facilities for it. Even if we 
could have cooked them, we couldn 1 t have served them; The space 

Allen: wasn't it pretty much family style at that time? 

Jim: Some things were, but they still had to go through a line 
to get some of the stuff. 

Allen: I had forgotten. 
family style. 

At one time, I know, it was served 

Jim: That ended pretty quickly, mostly because it necessitated 
that everybody be there at the same time, which we couldn't 
easily do, because it got too crowded for that. I mean, it 
wasn't that everybody showed up at 6 o'clock for dinner, the kids 
would have to come in as they could get in, and they spaced them-
selves out, but that dormitory, then we built a whole, when we 
built the new dorm, the new dining hall, that, and got rid of 
Marina Hall, which was kind of a shame, because that was a lovely 
spot. Wasn't the most beautiful building in the world, but it 
had the big, beautiful grounds around and all the gorgeous trees 
that were chopped down, oh, was that a crime. The building 
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wasn't as great as Waldemere is today, but it was a beautiful, 
big property, looking out over the Sound. 

Allen: The only thing that is left is the gateway. 

Jim, we are running out of this particular tape. 

Jim: Then we should stop. 

Allen: But I am going to come back to you again, and I am going 
to try to get you in a group of old timers for a group 
reminiscing. I think that would be fun. It will drive the 
transcriber crazy. So we will turn this off. 

End of Tape. 
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